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HEARING ON “PARENTS, SCHOOLS AND
VALUES”—Part 1

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 5, 1995

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVER-
SIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC
AND EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES, Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 1 p.m., Room 2175,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Peter Hoekstra, Chairman,
presiding.

Members present: Representatives Hoekstra, Cunningham,
McKeon, Castle, Weldon, Goodling, Gunderson, Sawyer, Scott,
Reed, Roemer, Green and Fattah.

Staff present: Kent Talbert, Professional Staff; Emilia Disant,
Professional Staff; Sharon Worthy, Professional Staff; Vic Klatt,
Education Coordinator; Sally Lovejoy, Senior Education Policy Ad-
visor; Denzel McGuire, Legislative Assistant; Sara Davis, Legisla-
tive Assistant; Chris Collins, Staff Assistant; and Dr. June L. Har-
ris, Education Coordinator.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. The subcommittee will come to order. I
would like to welcome everyone to this hearing of the Subcommit-
tee on Oversight and Investigations.

This hearing is entitled Parents, Schools and Values. It will take
place over a two day period. Let me take this opportunity to add
a little bit about my perspective on this hearing, to the many other
perspectives that have been brought forth over the last three or
four months.

The overarching theme of these two days of hearings, is about
parents reclaiming their role as the primary and most important
teachers of values to this Nation’s school age children.

For me this hearing has several J:urposes. The first is to consider
values in a big picture sense, and how those values are commu-
nicated in society. Particularly, by parents.

The second purpose of this hearing is to heighten public aware-
ness regarding the information that is communicated and provided
to our children in the schools.

We will also discuss the flow of Federal funds that underlies the
teaching of these topics and the remedies that are available to par-
ents of school children who may object and/or be offended by some
of the topics taught and the vehicles used to teach these topics.

Over the last few months I have been asked the question, why
are you having this hearing? There are several reasons. As a legis-
lator and as a Member of the committee that authorizes the De-
partment of Education and as the Chair of the Oversight and In-
vestigations Subcommittee I have several responsibilities.

(1)
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They include, ensuring the effective, efficient and economical op-
eration of the agencies within our jurisdiction. Ensuring that these
agencies and programs are operating in compliance with the spirit
and letter of all applicable laws.

Ensuring that there is no fraud, waste and/or abuse among these
agencies and programs. And ensuring that the agency or program
is fulfilling an appropriate Federal mission.

My responsibilities as a legislator, Member of Congress and
Chairman of an Oversight Subcommittee also include making the
American public, and in this case particularly parents, aware of
what is going on in our schools.

I want to heighten their awareness and peak their interest. I
hope that this hearing will be a catalyst for parents. As I've noted
time and time again, we are a fact finding subcommittee. We will
hear from several individuals.

Today we are joined by William Bennett, the former Secretary of
Education and the author of the Moral Compass, the Book of Vir-
tues and the Index of Leading Cultural Indicators.

And also by Patricia Baltz, who is the 1993, California Teacher
of the Year. Tomorrow we will be hearing from parents, teachers,
school administrators and others.

They will speaking to us about their personal experiences. We
will also hear from an individual familiar with the flow of Federal
funds into various communities and the remedies that are avail-
able to parents of students.

That’s enough of my comments. I would like to yield to Mr. Saw-
yer, from Ohio, for his opening statement and also express his ap-
preciation for working in a very collaborative spirit as we have
worked over the past few months in putting this hearing together.
Mr. Sawyer. X

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am grateful to you for
expressing my appreciation. Let me express it myself.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Did I say that wrong?

Mr. SAWYER. We've been working well together on this and I just
want to mention as an aside, that while, from time to time there
have been some who have perceived this hearing as difficult and
challenging, that the fact of working with you on this has been a
task of substantial cooperation.

And I really, very much appreciate that. Mr. Chairman, I really
am intrigued by the premises of today’s hearing. I think its safe to
say that all of us agree that values are important. And I would
hope that we would all also agree that values ought to derive ini-
tially from the home.

A child’s parents and family ought to be the first and most

- prominent influence in values and education in particular. How-
ever, the role of schools is a somewhat more complex question.

Schools can take on this kind of role in different forms. Some
seem to advocate a more proactive approach to teaching values,
while others would prefer a more prohibitive approach be taken by
the school.

All would agree that whatever pro we are talking about, that the
issue is provocative. The role of schools and teaching values is a
question that needs to be carefully considered by every local com-
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munity in the light of needs and traditions and concerns of that
area. 4

Nothing in Federal law prevents communities from deciding to
take either of the approaches that I just mentioned or any other
for that matter.

Many States have also taken a role in assisting local commu-
nities with information, opportunities for training students, parents
and teachers, and other resources.

Secretary of Education Dick Riley had taken the lead in trying
to address some of these questions on a national scale. And define
and provide a variety of answers to questions of the roles of schools
and teaching values.

He has created the Family Involvement Partnership for Learn-
ing, which brings together some hundred civic organizations, in-
cluding 30 religious organizations, to explore and discuss options
that are available to local communities.

But it becomes increasingly clear that this place, here, the legis-
lative arena, is the one place from which it may be the most dif-
ficult to provide clear and consistent answers in matters of this
kind to parents and communities.

Posted along the walls over here, you can see four examples of
places in Federal law that explicitly state that the Federal Govern-
ment is prohibited from determining the content of local school cur-
ricula to States, communities and parents.

Perhaps the best we can do in a setting like this, is what I hope
we are trying to do here today, Mr. Chairman, not so much to pro-
vide answers, but to raise questions.

We've got two witnesses here today who I think will make an
enormous contribution. It’s great to welcome former Secretary Ben-
nett back to the committee and this subcommittee. He obviously
needs no introduction.

His reputation and accomplishments are well known across the
country and as he has shown time and again, Mr. Chairman, he
is more than capable of speaking for himself. Patricia Ann Baltz,
Pann Baltz, who is our second witness, will provide another dimen-
sion to this discussion in sharing the perspective of children and
their needs. Mrs. Baltz is a fourth and fifth grade multi-age teach-
er.

She is an indelible and inspiring example of the kind of teacher
that we all hope our children will encounter in the course of their
educational careers. She’s overcome physical challenges to pursue
her dream of teaching and in the process has become a leader in
her field.

As you mentioned, Mr. Chairman, she was California Teacher of
the Year and Disney Teacher of the Year in 1993, and she is also
a member of Secretary Riley’s Partnership.

As I understand, she has crossed the country, or crossed three
time zones, in any case, twice in the last three days, just so she
could teach class for half of yesterday and still be involved in what
we are doing here today.

She has told us that she is here today to be a voice for the chil-
dren of this country. I'm confident that she will speak for many
here today. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate our work to-
gether on this.
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you, Mr. Sawyer. Any other Mem-
bers who have opening statements can submit them for the record.
Dr. Bennett, welcome back.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM J. BENNETT, CO-DIRECTOR,
EMPOWER AMERICA

Mr. BENNETT. Thank you.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. You were the first witness we had in 1995,
for this subcommittee and its nice to have you back.

Mr. BENNETT. Thank you, Chairman, I'll submit my statement
for the record. I will just make a few general remarks and then
welcome guestions. I will take the opportunity to try to set this in
some kind of context.

When I became Secretary of Education, my wife, who was a
former elementary school teacher, a special education teacher, said
to me “don’t just make pronouncements from Washington. Go out
and teach school.”

Talk to students, teachers, parents, school boards, then make
your pronouncements’. I said, “Elaine, I am the Secretary of Edu-
cation of the United States, I don’t do retail, I do wholesale.”

And she, the daughter of a salesman, said if you do retail you
will do better wholesale. So I went to 110 classrooms and taught.
And as Dan Quayle can tell you, that can be a risky thing, if you
make a mistake you can lead the evening news.

But I did learn a lot and listened a %ot. Nevertheless, I take it
that my role here and the division of labor is somewhat wholesale
and retail. You've got a classroom teacher, a superb classroom
teacher I understand, Mrs. Baltz, to talk about her perspective.

I guess my perspective should be that of wholesale. But I want
you to know that its based on some retail considerations and a lot
of visits to schools over the last 20-25 years and a lot of classroom
teaching.

As a professor, a teacher, as well as Secretary of Education, as
you know, I don’t have to tell you, your hearing is surrounded by
a buzz. This town often gets a buzz.

And I have been getting calls all hours of the day and night
about whether I am here to bash somebody or argue the merits of
alternative lifestyles or debunk alternative lifestyles or whatever.
I am not here to do either of those things.

I am here to do what you asked me to do. What you and Mr.
Sawyer asked me to do which is to try to put this question of par-
ents and schools and values in some general philosophical perspec-
tive in light of current circumstances.

Let me try to do that as best I can. There is bad news and good
news. Bad news is from evidence daily, we need to pay a lot more
attention to the education of the young. And the education of the
character of the young.

I don’t much like the word values, because as someone said to
me once about my book, they called it the book of values. I said,
its not the book of values, that’s the Sears catalog.

And values are important, but values is a word that we've de-
fined our moral literacy down when we moved from the word virtue
to the word values. But I don’t want to get hung up on that, I don’t
want to be pedantic about that.
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The more important point, I think, is to recognize that the Amer-
ican people, if you look at every public opinion poll, will tell you
that they think the biggest problem in the country is decline.

They are worried about the continuation of this republic. They
are worried about whether standards of personal responsibility are
collapsing and eroding.

They are worried about families. They are worried about whether
this country can continue. They regard, if you will, the personal,
the moral, the spiritual, these issues of responsibility as more im-
portant than the political right now.

And in that I think they are right. Daily evidence suggests they
are right. Without even talking about the schools, think about the
United States Naval Academy, which has, in the last year, had
scandals about cheating.

Scandals about drug use and other problems. I have now been
asked to talk to some people there about their problems and one
of the suggestions is to have a center for moral excellence at the
U.S. Naval Academy.

The U.S. Naval Academy should not have a center of moral excel-
lence, it should be a center of moral excellence. If you can’t have
it at the U.S. Naval Academy, at West Point, at the United States
Air Force Academy, where the best and brightest are, where can
you have it?

Indeed it would be nice if many institutions aspired to that. But,
we know we’ve got a problem in this regard. We know we've got
a problem in regard to standards of personal behavior.

Pick up the newspaper, any newspaper, read the Metro section,
not necessarily the front page section where they may be carried
away by the latest congressional problem, but to the Metro section
where people live.

And we will see that these problems are real. But the good news
is that the American people understand it and recognize it. And so
they look to the schools as they often have to help ameliorate this
problem.

The belief that moral values should be taught to young people,
is as old as this republic itself. Benjamin Franklin wrote about it,
our founders wrote about it. The belief that schools should convey
gﬁod examples of character by way of teachers, by way of personnel
there.

And that we should engage in such lessons has got a venerable
history in this country. It is in fact interesting that we have the
debate now about the teaching of values in public schools.

When, if you look at the historic record you will see, that the
American common school, which was the predecessor of the public
school, was established for primarily this purpose.

So that there would be a common code of morality among the
American people. Whom it was recognize early on came from very
different parts of the globe. It would be good for this country to sur-
;ri\;‘e, for its people to have a common set of understandings and be-

iefs.

That was true then and it is true now. How do we do it? I think
that, again, I am going to compress an awful lot of literature in a
short sound sequence here. But essentially Aristotle was right.
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Aristotle said that you teach morality three ways. Habit, precept
and example. Habit being the most important, he thought. He said
it is not a small matter whether people develop the right habits
from youth.

It is not a matter of some consequence, it is a matter of para-
mount consequence. Habit makes a great deal of difference. What
are the habits you encourage among the young? Well, he says, you
become good by doing good acts.

And you do that by imitating good actions. I think contemporary
psychology and psychiatry would bear out Aristotle. Second, you
teach precepts, rules of behavior, ideas, stories. And third, there is
example. The power of example is really quite extraordinary in
human life.

Young people need to see in their own lives, in their own homes,

. in their own classrooms a people who take morality seriously. Not
angels, not saints, but people who are trying to be better and more
responsible people.

The British philosopher, Mary Warnock, wrote once, you cannot
teach morality. You cannot teach morality without being committed
to morality yourself. And you cannot be committed to morality
without holding that some things are right and other things are
wrong.

And you cannot really explain to young people what its about in
a way that it will take, unless they see with their own eyes that
you take it seriously.

The point of that is to make clear that to teach right and wrong,
to have some sense that you are engaged in enterprise which is
going to effect people’s behavior, is different from engaging in intel-
lectual word games about ethics.

Or international word games about ethical dilemmas. You do not
make people better by asking them to consider whether, if you
have 11 people on a nine person lifeboat, which two to throw off.

You know, the congressman or the Presidential Candidate or the
journalist. This may be fun, but its got nothing to do with improv-
ing people’s behavior. If you want to improve people’s behavior, you
will try to habituate them to the right kinds of behavior, as we do
as parents.

Please, pick up your clothes and put them in the hamper. Pick
up your clothes and put them in the hamper. For pete’s sake, pick
up your clothes and put them in the hamper. There are better and
worse ways to do it, but we are human, we lose our temper.

And by trying to model the best behavior that you can and by
trying to encourage and by trying to explain to the little human
beings with whom you have this intimate association, what’s ex-
pected of them.

Now for many Americans, this takes the form of explaining to
them that they are human beings, that they are creatures with
souls, that they are made in the image of God, that they should do
better, since their destiny is to do better.

Some Americans don’t believe that, so they teach otherwise. But,
it seems to me that the enterprise is essentially the same. Try to
give kids some sense of what these concepts mean. To try to habit-
uate them, to give them the right kinds of habits.
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And try to be as best we can, knowing that we are going to fail
a lot of the time, the best examples. What about in the schools? It
seems to me it is essentially the same enterprise.

And again, the belief that moral values should be taught in the
schools is as old as the republic itself. Charles Eliot, the President
of Harvard, wrote once, in the campaign for character, no auxiliary
are to be refused.

And most parents would like help. Most parents would like help
from their schools, their churches, their communities and their
neighbors. We have two little boys and we send them to a school
where we like the people that teach there.

That’s one of the reasons that we picked that school. And we
think that they pretty much share what we think. Though they
don’t share everything we believe or they may not share everything
we believe. Because, we basically trust them, we give them room
and leeway.

And I think this is a very important point that cannot be over-
stated. If there is basic trust between the school and the parents,
most parents will give schools a lot of leeway. Schools will give par-
ents a certain degree of leeway on things like checking on home-
work and the like, too.

But that trust, it seems to me, is a very important and essential
component to the education of the young, the education of the char-
acter of the young. I want to get a commercial in here now and I
don’t want to divide the committee but two of the reasons that I
have been a strong supporter of school choice, follow from this.

One, under school choice, parents and teachers can agree on the
kind of school they want to run. What kind of rules they want to
have, the kind of values they want to teach and it seems to me that
this can work for everybody’s good.

This may mean that there may be schools that are teaching
things that some people may not like. But, that a community of
parents and children and teachers likes, and I think that’s fine.

The other reason is a lot of the toughest questions that you will
hear about in the next day or two. Many of those questions, it
seems to me, could be, or the problem that these questions suggest,
could be ameliorated by having people take their choice of schools,
making their choice of schools. . ‘

Having schools within schools. Places where different emphases
are put. Places where different principles are upheld or defended.
Places that understand different backgrounds or different orienta-
tions of students.

And this is, I think, in a free society, not an unreasonable way
to look at it. Final couple of points about the schools. If what I've
said about moral education, generally, is true and I believe it to be,
that it has to do with habit and precept and example, then teachers
and principals have to be willing to articulate ideals and convic-
tions to students.

The character of the school is conveyed much less by whether it
teaches these courses specifically, then by the behavior of the
adults and the personnel in the school.

If you go to a school, and I've been to zillions of schools, what’s
more important in terms of the values environment of that school,

11
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is not whether it has several courses on values, but rather things
like how teachers treat students.

How students treat teachers, how principals treat teachers.
Whether standards of achievement and work are real or are they
phony. Let me give you an example of a school I went to because
they asked me to come and look at their ethics curriculum.

They had all sorts of fancy stuff. They had all sorts of professors
from the universities, they were doing all sorts of wonderful things,
or so they thought, in ethics.

The problem was, apart from this agenda, there was a lot of stuff
going on in the school which shouldn’t have been going on. Like
drug dealing, like students yelling at teachers and cursing at them.

Like a teacher saying to a class of students, if you don’t hassle
me and let me read my newspaper, I won’t give you homework. I
don’t care what the course descriptions look like, this place, this
place is a pit. This is a place where children are mislearning all
sorts of things.

And you could have the five Nobel Prize philosophy ethics profes-
sors, and if you had that kind of environment in the school where
kids are learning, its all a game. Its all make believe, it doesn’t
really apply to the school or the real world. What Michael Rutter
has called the ethos of the school.

The character of the school is more important than its course se-
lection. Finally, I would point out that despite the claims that are
made over and over again, about the increasing diversity of Amer-
ican education, about the increasing diversity of the student body
in America, one thing needs to be made plain it seems to me.

The moral needs of students, from what I can tell, from what I
have seen and from what I have read, are pretty much the same
no matter where your students come from.

When I was coming up with this idea, which resulted in the Book
of Virtues, I talked to teachers all around the country and they
said how can we teach right and wrong and values when we have
students from so many diverse cultures?

Well, I won’t deny that people with different cultural back-
grounds might disagree on certain things, but I also want to point
out that these are Americans. There’s a lot of disagreement among
White Anglo-Saxon protestants. There’s a lot of disagreement
around Irish Catholics, my group.

But there is also a lot that we agree about. And in school, it
seems to me, we don’t have to get into all the questions that divide
us, it seems to me that the first work that has to be done, particu-
larlylr{ if we look at the headlines in the newspapers, is the basic
work.

You know you learn to walk, before you learn run. You don’t
start students in Math at Calculus, you start them with Arith-
metic. And given the current condition of things in the United
States, it seems to me you have to start with the fundamentals, if
you will, the more fundamentals.

I don’t care if your students are black or white or green, from
Persia, Greece or Finland, they want to be treated with respect.
The girls don’t want to be hassled by the boys. People don’t want
to be pushed around by bullies.
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People want to be given a sense of responsibility. People want to
be given a sense of aspirations. People want space and room and
should be given space and room to express their faith and their re-
ligious beliefs.

People want to be treated with compassion when they are truly
hurting and suffering. And people expect, I believe, that friends
will stand by them through distress.

I have made it a point to study a lot of cultures in gathering ma-
terial for these books. There is not much disagreement about these
things, culture to culture. We don’t have to have all the disagree-
ments that we have currently in this debate.

And I think one way to recognize it, this is the way it is for me,
and this is what I say in my book. No matter where our kids come
from, no matter what their background is, to me, the most impor-
tant environment is the internal environment.

And to. me, as a Catholic, the most important thing about chil-
dren is that they are moral and spiritual beings. And that the souls
of children has no color. It has no ethnic background, and that’s
what we are addressing when we address them in moral education.

We take them seriously as moral agents or we do not. I think
that decision is the first and most crucial. I'm done.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bennett follows:]

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM J. BENNETT, CO-DIRECTOR, EMPOWER AMERICA

It is a pleasure to address this committee on a subject of enormous importance—
the transmission of values to children, and the role that parents and schools must
play.

Teaching character where it must—in the home, with parents. But while inculcat-
ing values should begin at home, schools must help. As President Eliot of Harvard
once reminded us, “in the campaign for character no auxiliaries are to be refused.”
And the school can be a mighty auxiliary.

The Historical Role of Schools in Moral Education

The belief that moral values should be taught to young Americans in the schools
is at least as old ‘as the nation itself. Thomas Jefferson’s Bill for the More General
Diffusion of Knowledge” argued for an educational system that would fortify citizens
with moral probity to resist the schemes of enemies of liberty. In his Proposals Re-
lating to the Education of Youth in Pennsylvania, Benjamin Franklin prescribed the
study of ethics in an instructional program that would seek to instill “benignity of
mind.” Perhaps the most explicit embodiment of this drive to inculcate the young
with moral lessons is to be found in the McGuffey’s Readers. On another level, John
Dewey’s forceful and highly influential writings concerning the independence of de-
mocracy, education and moral character are a modern reformulation of the old belief
that “virtue” can and should be taught in the schools.

Beginning in the mid-nineteenth century, a diverse, widespread group of crusad-
ers began to work for public support of what was called the “common school,” the
forerunner of the public school. The common schools were to be free, funded by local
and state governments, and controlled by local lay boards. And—this is important—
they were to be charged with the mission of moral and civic training, training that
found its roots in shared values. The advocates of the common school felt that the
nation could fulfill its destiny only if every new generation was taught these values
in a common institution.

Even with the coming of progressive education at the turn of the century, the un-
derstanding of the role of the public schools in forming character and fostering citi-
zenship was not lost. But over the years it began to take a new form, and so did
educational leadership. Like so many other groups in America, education leaders
began to view themselves as a confederation of experts, sanctioned by training, tied
together by professional associations, supported by science, and aided by elaborate
research techniques. :
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Value Neutrality in Public Education

In the past quarter-century, some of the so-called experts became proponents of
“value neutrality,” and moral education seemed increasingly to have been left their
hands. The commonsense view of parents and the public, that, schools should rein-
force rather than undermine the values of home, family, and country, was increas-
ingly rejected. Irving Kristol writes in the Fall, 1995 issue of The Public Interest
that, “One day, so to speak, millions of American Christians ... came to the realiza-
tion that they were institutionally isolated and impotent. They quite naturally
wanted their children to be raised as well-behaved Christians but 3iscovered that
their authority over their own children had been subverted and usurped by an ag-
gressive, secular liberalism that now dominated our public education system and
our popular culture. They looked at our high schools and saw that gay and lesbian
organizations were free to distribute their literature to the students iut that reli-
gious organizations were not. They saw condoms being distributed to adolescent
teenagers while the Supreme Court forbade the posting of the Ten Commandments
on the classroom wall.”

Parents are not the only ones who disagree with the sea-change that has taken
glace in our public schools. Students—teenagers—also believe that moral education

as a rightful place alongside intellectual instruction. George Gallup, in his book
Growing Up Scared in America writes that accordinito a recent Gallup Youth Sur-
vey, “Ninety-six percent of teens believe lessons in honesty should be Juart of their
regular curriculum. Another 92 percent feel that the curriculum should include les-
sons in caring for family members and friends. Some 88 percent support instruction
in moral courage; 85 percent support instruction in patriotism; 84 percent support
instruction in the meaning of democracy; and 77 percent support instruction in the
Golden Rule [Do unto others as you would have them do unto you).

Parents do have recourse. They should insist on their child’s school maintainin,
policies that reward good behavior and punish bad. We must have teachers an
principals who not only state the difference between right and wrong, but who make
an effort to live that difference in front of students.

What Needs to Be Done

If we want our children to t-gossess the traits of character that we most admire,
we need to teach them what those traits are. They must learn to identify the forms
and contents of those traits. They must achieve at least a minimal level of moral
literacy that will enable them to make sense of what they see in life and, we may
ho&s, will help them live it well.

e should teach values the same way we teach other things; one step at a time.
You have to walk before you can run, and you ought to be a%le to run straight be-
fore i\;ou are asked to run an obstacle course. So the moral basics should be taught
in school, in the early years.

Our public schools once placed the building of character and moral discernment
on a par with developing the intellect. And they can once again. We can get the val-
ues Americans share back into our classrooms. And we will work to do this. Those
who claim we are now too diverse a nation, that we consist of too many competing
convictions and interests to instill common values, are wrong. Yes, we are a diverse
gezle. We have always been a diverse people. And as James Madison wrote in The

ederalist, the competing, balancing interests of a diverse people can help ensure
the survival of liberty. But there are values that all American citizens share and
that we should want all American students to know an embodf: honesty, fairness,
self-discipline, fidelity, love of country, and belief in the principles of liberty, equal-
ity, and the freedom to practice one’s faith. The explicit teaching of these values is
the legacy of the common school, and it is a legacy to which we must return.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. You know its interesting that
you talked about the issue of trust between parents and schools.
One of the reasons we've had this hearing is just for the feedback
that you constantly get.

In my District we’ve had a number of people for a multitude of
reasons, opt out of the traditional school system and choose home
schooling.

They believe its the best way to get the education, the values
that may or may not be reinforced in the school. You have been in-
volved in the education, what do you perceive some of the real rea-
sons for this trust between the public and the school system?

Q 14
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Has it broken down? And, if so, what are some of the reasons?

Mr. BENNETT. In some places its broken down and some places
it hasn’t. Look, a lot of Americans who were basically trusting of
their schools, back in the 1970s, tuned in for the first time.

They should have been tuned in more regularly, and discovered,
as somebody pointed out the other day, that in the schools, many
schools in America, all of a sudden the 10 commandments weren't
there.

They weren’t posted on the wall anymore, and instead Johnny
was coming home, not having any idea of the 10 commandments,
Johnny was coming home with a couple of condoms in his back
pocket.

And to many Americans this was distressing. This bothered
them. They said what happened? Now, I don't want to get into con-
stitutional arguments about whether you can post the 10 com-
mandments or not.

Suffice it to say, no matter where you stand on this, the schools
changed. And the schools changed quite dramatically. Many of the
schools changed. Now, parents got to be unhappy in many places
because they felt that they had been, their views, their values, had
been abandoned.

Teachers at many of these schools and principals at many of
these schools, said no. On the contrary, the parents left. They are
gone, we can't get them anymore. So we have been doing other
things and developing other things.

Its hard to, in a brief period of time, talk about all the changes
that occurred from 1960 to 1980 in American education. Diane
Ravitch in her work, her books, has chronicled this. But you had
many hundred decisions, court decisions. '

Decisions of various levels of the judiciary on requirements of
various sorts. On what you could teach and what you couldn’t
teach. It has been, I think, over regulated, over litigated and under
parented, a lot of American education.

But that is a phenomenon. The phenomenon that I described is,
if you will, the shock that many Americans experienced at some
point in the last 15 or 20 years. If that example doesn’t suffice,
take another one. )

Parents, pick any one you want. Parents going to school and say-
ing, my gosh, that’s not what I think, that’s not what I believe, why
are my children being taught this.

Some times that claim can be made with great merit. Sometimes
there is less merit to it. But that’s what happened. There has been
a disconnect in the trust. James Coleman, Professor at the Univer-
sity of Chicago, has said, good schools are schools where there is
trust.

Trust exists where there is community. Where there is a shared
set of values and beliefs. The shared set of values and beliefs has
fragmented in many American communities.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. That can lead to a whole serious of ques-
tions, which I will get back to, if I have the opportunity, but I will
yield to Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. SAwYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me just touch on a
particular dilemma that we struggle with here and then ask you

-~
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to comment on it. If there is time after that, why, I'll ask another,
but if not, I would be interested in your thoughts.

We struggle with our role. We try to prevent, in making law of
this kind, prevent us from over-reaching that appropriate role and
yet seek to at least try to help build a context in which the proper
lobcus of decision fulfills the kinds of things that you are talking
about.

I think that’s really what we are trying to do here today. You've
talked a great deal about values and students and the way a soci-
ety transmits those to the youngest among us.

Could you talk for a little bit about the role that we, or others
might play, not only in the transmission of those values to stu-
dents, but in the steps along the way to achieve it.

How we engage parents appropriately from the Secretary’s work
group to the kinds of things we do in local PTA’s. How we prepare
teachers to be effective agents of that. The role of the text book
publisher.

You've referenced the McGuffy readers and many of the tradi-
tional sources of virtue and value in our society.

And then finally, the kind of recourse that a community, parents,
teachers, students ought to have and the kind of course corrections
that take place in the living lifetime of a school. I hope that’s not
too broad?

Mr. BENNETT. No, is the first, we, the Congress?

Mr. SAWYER. I guess the first, we, is Congress, but it becomes
how do we translate that role into, if you agree, the more specific
roles of others that are involved in this?

Mr. BENNETT. You know, I think one of the great responsibilities
of the Federal Government, and I'm one of the Republican
devolvers, you know devolutioners. But one of the great——

Mr. SAWYER. We've noticed.

Mr. BENNETT. But one of the great responsibilities of the Federal
Government here it seems to me, is to measure, how we are doing
as a country. You know, others can do it, but there is a unique abil-
ity to do it here, I think.

And that ought to be done. You know, first rate research inves-
tigation. And the investigation seems to me, in this area, ought to
be similar to what it is if you are studying math or anything else.
What works, what’s effective?

And there is a fair amount of literature on that, as you know,
Mr. Sawyer. And we know what makes for good schools. We know
what makes for effective schools. I mean this is a body knowledge,
this is not a body of opinion, its a body of knowledge.

And we should consult it. And a lot of educational discussions are
carried on with reference to what we know in terms of effective-
ness.

Second, when I was Secretary of Education I traveled around the
world some and I realized what a free country is. When I was in
France, I met with the Minister of Education there and I remember
he looked at his watch and he said, its 2:40 they are all reading
Racine now.

You know, imagine Dick Riley looking at his watch at 2:40 and
saying, where are they? His honest answer would be, God knows,
you know, I hope most of them are in school.

ERIC 16 :
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But if you look at the studies that have tried to assess what kids
are doing in school, 25 percent of their time we can’t even account
for. So that’s a problem.

But look, there are some things to do. There are some things we
know about effective schools and let’s talk about them so they can
be addressed as policy matters. It seems to be most appropriate at
the State and local level.

If you ask teachers what’s the single thing that would most im-
prove American education and it might surprise some here to know
that what teachers have said in poll after poll after poll is parental
involvement.

In fact, good teachers want parental involvement. Bad teachers
may not want parental involvement, because then they will be
found out and it works both ways.

But, this has been said over and over again. You ask parents
what they want from the schools and they have said consistentl
since the 19th century to the present time in everything I've read>:
teach our children how to read and write and count and think and
help them develop reliable standards of right and wrong.

We don’t need all this fancy stuff. Teach them the basics, math,
English, history, science, geography, right and wrong so they will
be smart. So they will be able to go to college and get a job, that’s
what we want.

Now I think a lot of policy ought to build on those, build on those
things. And if you want to establish a community, its a two-way
community of trust. As a parent and a consumer of education,
when we decided we want Catholic schools for our boys, because
t}f}at’s a very important part of our view of the world and of life and
of them.

And we looked around. Trust was one of the first things. What
do we think of these people. And again, this is why I would like
to see every parent have that opportunity. And as a real policy
question, I would hope that Congress would look at some opportu-
nities to see if lower income people could be given the chance to
choose schools.

And not just make it a benefit that accrues because you are
wealthy. Because finding a community that is congenial to what
you believe, is a very, very important part of education. And its one
of the reasons we’ve had so many explosions.

Parents feel they are forced to send their kids into a morally hos-
tile environment.

Mr. SAWYER. Mr. Chairman, if I could, I've got several items that
I would like to include as part of the record. Also, if I could just
ask one quick follow up.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Dr. Bennett is on a tight schedule, so I
will, we will admit those item

Mr. SAWYER. Submit these items for the record and before we
vote or before he leaves I would welcome a chance just to ask him
a question.

hairman HOEKSTRA. Before we vote, oh, on the floor.

Mr. BENNETT. Mr. Cunningham, if you guys are going to balance
the budget, you can lead me out of here, I don’t care. Cut me off.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. We are going to balance the budget.

Mr. BENNETT. Yes sir.
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Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Thank you. And first of all, I would like to
commend Mr. Hoekstra and the Ranking Member on the other side
of the aisle. I think you've done a pretty good job.

Not going after a witch hunt, but to taie a look and just find out
.what are the areas and I know that we had a premeeting with our
caucus and I'd like to thank Mr. Hoekstra for the manner that he’s
gone about the hearing.

I think its informative. But I would tell you, Mr. Secretary, its
Price Club, not Sears where your real values are. °

Mr. BENNETT. Yes sir, I know.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. It was right down to me.

Mr. BENNETT. I'm talking like a guy inside the beltway, aren’t
I

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Although I can’t get out of there with less
than a hundred bucks, so I don’t know if its a value or not.

Mr. BENNETT. I mentioned Price Club to a VC audience the other
night, and they had no idea what I was talking about. :

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Let me, one of the things that I think we are
both focusing on, I don’t think most of us on any side of the aisle
have been to many functions, whether its a high school or college
graduation where the kids do well, or whether going to a military
academy and someone gets the choice to go there or not, but very
seldom do we ever go to those things where there are not parents
directly involved.

Again, I want to thank Mr. Hoekstra for the theme, I think, of
this whole thing, just how do parents play a primary role in a
child’s education and the values that are set forth.

I don’t think there would be any disagreement on any side of the
aisle on that issue. My, our friend Dan Quayle, my wife got so mad
at him, she’s a teacher. And you know when he came out and said,
you know our teachers are good.

You and I know what he meant, but it upset her. She’s a strong
Republican. Because there are good teachers. And I would say, are
there good teachers in the DC system? Absolutely.

Would you want your child or my child, I wouldn’t want my
child, going to the DC system. Because of the overall effect that we
are looking at. I know in the State of California we’re at the bottom
of all 50 States in literacy.

In the State of California, where one in eight Americans live.
And why at the academies. Why do we have cheating and why do
those things go undaunted?

I think what better thing can you have, you know, in a hearing
to really take a look at those particular issues. I would also like
to take a look at, not only the teachers or the families, but the or-
ganizations and the unions.

I know the NEA just put out some resolutions and to my knowl-
edge there wasn’t a single thing about literacy, English, math,
science or history in those resolutions. And I think if we can get
all of the different organizations focusing on that particular area,
I think it would be better to.

We only provide 7 percent of education dollars out of here, but
we get less than 25 cents on the dollar back down to the classroom.

If we look at the future, we've got less than 12 percent of our
classrooms that have a single phone jack in them. And with the in-
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formation age, I would tell my colleagues on the other side, if we
really want to do something, the difference between those who are
gointgi to be rich and poor, if we don’t bring those classrooms up to
speed.

And I think our job here should be in the research and develop-
ment, working with the telecommunications and the IBM’s and the
Baby Bells and Apple and the rest of them to upgrade our class-
rooms.

Because if we don’t, that delta is going to get even higher. But,
in Chicago I looked at five miles of welfare housing, Federal hous-
ing. And I don’t think anybody here would want to look at those
value systems for their kids.

Drugs, pregnancy rates, crime. How, what do we do overall. You
know, when you look at a place in a welfare system in Federal
housing, how much hope do those kids have? Very little.

We are going to have to do some monumental things, Mr. Sec-
retary. What would you recommend? Where is a start? I know I
would like to upgrade classrooms. But where do we start in this.
I mean, its not just bad teachers, its not just lack of money for
schools.

We've got to start somewhere big and I think the best thing is
with the classroom upgrades, but what do you think?

Mr. BENNETT. Well, I agree, let’s talk about Chicago. I went to
Chicago six times as Secretary of Education. And the reason I
went, the second time I went I said these are the worst schools in
the United States of America.

A spokesman from the Mayor’s Office said, what do you mean.
I said that’s a perfectly clear sentence, these are the worst schools
in the Unites States of America. Why? They were spending, I
think, $5,000 or $4,800 per child per year then and they had a 50
percent dropout rate.

Of the kids who remained in school, 50 percent of them scored
in the bottom 1 percent of the country. This is the mistreatment
of students. This is a disaster. They said, you are being unfair to
the schools. In Chicago, we have some great schools here.

I said, fine, let’s go see one. They said, give us a couple weeks,
we’ll get back to you. All right, so they looked for one, they found
one. And when I went to it, it was a great school. The LaSalle Lan-
guage Academy. Its still there, Amy Weiss-Nerree is the principal,
still there, its a public school.

Its in a poor part of town, rich kids go, poor kids go, middle class
kids go. They emphasize languages, they emphasize conduct, an old
word, deportment and learning. And they graduate everybody and
the kids go on and they do better and they get into high school and
they tend to go on into college.

This was a different kind of school. They picked this principal
out because she was first rate and they said turn this school
around. She picked her teaching staff and they let the parents se-
lect the school, it was a choice school.

And they said there are rules in this school. If you come to this
school, you have to turn the TV off. You don’t have to be a college
graduate for your kid to go here, you don’t have to be a high school
graduate.
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You don’t have to be literate in the English language, but you
have to enforce certain priorities. You have to turn off the TV. You
got to make sure the kid does his homework, otherwise we are
bouncing him out of here.

In other words, they had serious standards of accountability. And
she said, very important, every parent in this community is wel-
come in every classroom any time they want to come in. And its
first axiom. If they don’t trust you to come in, don’t send your kids
there.

If they cannot stand the test of scrutiny, don’t send your kids
there. Justice Brandies said, sunlight is the best disinfectant. If
you cannot walk into a classroom and see what’s going on, it
doesn’t mean you come busting in in the middle of music class, you
know, with your radio playing, but you follow the rules of the
school.

But that welcomeness, being welcome is a very important thing.
Well, we had a long back and forth, as you might imagine. The
Chicago Tribune, not a conservative Republican newspaper by any
means, tends to be on the other side of the aisle, that’s fine.

Finally said, you know we really do need to change this system.
So they recommended a total overhaul of the system. Go to a full
system of choice and I think that’s what we ought to do.

I think the Congress at least should encourage some people to
try it. You’ve got a debate now about DC, whether to try it in DC.
Now, I would just try it or give it an opportunity for 500 or 1,000
low income parents to try.

Because, could things get much worse for a lot of families than
they are now? And if it works, then what’s everybody afraid of. If
it doesn’t work, then fine, we try something else. I think that we
are, you mentioned this phone jacks and computers and the infor-
mation super highway.

This system is running on this 19th century/18th century model.
We ought to experiment and try all sorts of different things.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Reed.

Mr. REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to commend Mr.
Bennett for your very thought provoking and concerned testimony.
You have been talking about values and I think very eloquently.

There seems to me be though, a spectrum of values about us.
There are ones that we all would automatically say are inherent
irl'll any school. Standing in line. Not yelling at the teacher, all these
things.

But as you move out in terms of more controversial and com-
plicated values. Or how one behaves in society. You must ask what
is one’s predisposition. I know, for example, in the Catholic tradi-
tion, which I share with you, there are the values of chastity and
poverty.

Should we teach the value of poverty in schools, in public
schools?

But the issue is, I think, two-fold. Where do we draw the line in
terms of what’s the proper scope of this value training in a public
school which has to accept every student who is eligible?

And then perhaps, more importantly, who draws that line. Is it
Congress?

Mr. BENNETT. No.
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Mr. REED. Is it the State?

Mr. BENNETT. No.

Mr. REED. Is it the local school boards?

Mr. BENNETT. I think its the local community. And I think there
have been some communities that have done this actually. That
have said look, we want to talk about values for our children.

We want our children to get certain values. And we want to do
it both in the classroom and in out of classroom behavior. What the
community has to do, it seems to me, is get together and have a
meeting on that, a town meeting.

A town, discussion of the community. I was joking earlier about
doing wholesale and doing retail. I just got a letter retail. I live in
Montgomery County and they are calling my bluff.

They said, okay, we are going to do this in Montgomery County.
We want the kids in Montgomery County to behave better. Why,
because Montgomery County isn’t Anacostia, its Montgomery Coun-
ty, Maryland, but I'll tell you, the problems are the same.

You know, there are just a hell of a lot of people dying out there
from drunk driving and from drugs and from shooting and from all
sorts of things. And so people are saying, let’s talk about it.

But, what I am going to recommend when I speak to them, is
that they have a series of town meetings. Let us hear from the
community. And here’s where you start. What are the values or
virtues we want to teach.

Okay, who’s in favor of perseverance. I mean, so of these can go
pretty quick, you know. Can we agree that there won’t be yelling
at teachers. I mean, you say its obvious, it is obvious. But do you
know how many schools where this goes on.

Where this isn’t enforced. It’s not because there is a lack of con-
sensus, it’s because there’s all sorts of mess ups and people don’t
want to have law suits. And if they discipline the child, they are
worried that they will go for prison for 10 years.

Or the kid will shoot them with an AK47. I mean we are not
talking about here, Plato’s Symposium. We are talking about the
basics of a civilized society which is what we are losing in a num-
ber of our schools. .

But that’s how you do it. You engage the community and in the
democracy they will decide what the values are and how they
should be taught. Do you want special courses in this? Do you want
to do it after school?

What sorts of things do you want on the sports teams? Okay,
we’ll do that. Now, what kinds of rules are the parents going to en-
force. About driving, about drinking, etc. That’s how you do it.

Mr. REED. So I would assume that you would be comfortable if
that type of local-type process took place and even if it were teach-
ing things that you, as an individual, deemed inappropriate.

Mr. BENNETT. Absolutely. And as a resident of Montgomery
County, Maryland there is a lot I disagree with in Maryland poli-
tics, as you might expect. But, that’s the system in which I live.
{ Ca(il move to Virginia if I want to, but there is a lot I like in Mary-
and.

Now in school, again, I don’t want to overdo this, but it seems
to me that we are talking about something as important as the
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education of your children. And the values that you have and want
to impart to your child.

I think that I ought to have the option of putting my child in an
educational environment where people basically agree with what I
think, rather than have my sense violated. . .

Now, I live in Chevy Chase, I've got enough money, if I don’t like
what they are doing at Chevy Chase Elementary, I'd pull them and
send them to anyone of a number of private schools. But if I'm
poor, I don’t have that option. _

Mr. REED. Let me follow up quickly with a line of questioning
Mr. Sawyer raised. And that is, in some respects we’ve been focus-
ing on solely children and their thoughts on education.

But in some cases, the problem is not with the children, alone,
its with the families and the parents, themselves. What roles do
the schools have in terms of reaching out and perhaps to get un-
willing parents to cooperate in education.

I think if you assume all parents are ready to jump in the class-
room and do these things, your model will work. But, again, how
do we do that?

Mr. BENNETT. Most of the time in the good schools its self-exe-
cuted. You know you go out here to Langley High School in Vir-
ginial.{ You go out there on parent night, 1 Xid once. I was giving
a talk.

And, I don’t know, there were 2,000 students in the school, there
were 4,000 parents, 6,000 parents, because there were multiple
mothers and fathers. But I mean these kids don’t have a shortage
of mothers and fathers, they have too many mothers and fathers.

Mr. REED. But I think you will airee, Mr. Secretary, the prob-
lems of those schools at parent’s night when there are one parent.

Mr. BENNETT. Sure, or there is one parent or there are two par-
ents——

Mr. REED. I mean, no, not doubles, but just no attendance.

Mr. BENNETT. No attention, right. No, well that, if parents are
first teachers and the child’s indispensable teachers and they are
not doing their job, you have a very difficult problem for everybody
else in American society.

Not just the schools, but the police department, everyone.

Mr. REED. Yes, sir. Thank you, sir.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Castle.

Mr. CASTLE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I for one have
approached these hearings with a little bit of mixed feelings, be-
cause I'm not sure what the double government role should be.

But, I enjoy hearing you article these things so much, I couldn’t
resist sitting here and having the opportunity to ask you some
questions about it. And maybe you can help me with this.

We obviously have great problems in our society. Whatever you
want to call them. Be they moral lack of virtue or whatever it ma
be today. And I'm not sure what affects what. T

I'm not sure if the schools are not impacted by what has hap-
pened at home and therefore its harder for the schools and the
school’s add to this. Or obviously, its probably some combination.

But, my real concern that I have is what is the role of the public
government in all of this. I think it is actually good that we are
having a hearing and having this discussion.
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And I give the Chair and the Co-Chair a lot of credit for that.
But I’m not sure where we should be going. I don’t believe we are
trying to lead the legislation in these hearings. 've been told that.

And I'm not exact%1 sure what we should be doing at the public
government level to help parents. And I believe they need help. But
to help our schools. And if we are talking about abolishing the De-
f)artlment of Education, how do we help our schools at the Federal
evel.

And, I for one, am not certain at all about abolishing the Depart-
ment of Education, I come down the other side of that. And basi-
cally help our communities transmit these values.

Some of these things are local. A lot of the problems we are going
to hear about tomorrow, you may know about that list of speakers,
are local problems. That I'm not sure should be handled at the Fed-
eral level.

So the question comes down to, what can we do on Capitol Hill,
at the White House and through the Federal level of government
to try to address these problems, other than to articulate a lot of
the issues that you have today.

Is there anything else that we should or should not be doing.
Particularly for those of us who are concerned about being big -
brother and trying to legislate too much from above.

Mr. BENNETT. Yes sir, well, I think that you are debating the
Federal role of education generally, which I think is worth debat-
ing. I think youll probably hear tomorrow, from people who will
argue that certain horrendous things have occurred in local schools
under the color of authority of Federal law or Federal regulation.

I mean, those are the kinds of letters that I used to get all the
time as Secretary of Education. Because of your mandates, because
of this interpretation of this regulation, the following things are
being done in our school.

Mr. CaSTLE. In other words, in some instances we should with-
draw from what we’ve doing before?

Mr. BENNETT. That’s correct. That’s correct, I, as you know, I
think this is the most local of activities. Every child is educated or
miseducated locally. The Federal Government has never educated,
well, there are some exceptions.

But, some number of people, but for the most part, this is a mat-
ter to be determined by the local community. The local school
board, the local group of parents and again, in my case, what I
would argue for, by the parent herself or himself.

The more local the better. Principle of subsidiary. You give par-
ents an enormous amount of leeway, because they are the child’s
parents. It’s not the Federal Government’s to give them. They start
with it, the parents.

And they have, they should have an enormous leeway to educate
their children, until you find out that they are irresponsible beyond
the pale of reasonable conduct. You know, when the child comes to
school with cigarette burns and the batters and the bruises, then
you know, I am a very conservative Republican.

Then it is appropriate for the authorities, the local, State or Fed-
eral to enter in and say, no more, no more. But, parents have enor-
mmﬁs leeway in the education of their children and should be given
such.
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And should be given much more freedom to educate their chil-
dren by their lights, than they currently are. So I think, parents,
what you need to examine is in what ways does Federal law or do
Federal regulations, give perhaps some busybody local authority
some, or some intrusive local authorities, grounds on which to push
parents around. Which authority they should not have.

Mr. CASTLE. But you really have not suggested anything that we
should be doing. You have suggested that there are things that we
probably should not be doing, in the way of regulations or whatever
it may be, or even the existence of an educational component at the
Federal Government.

And I'm not in anyway, I'm just probing, I'm just curious. Is
there anything that we should be doing beyond that in a positive
sense of any kind of a structural or whatever it may be.

Mr. BENNETT. No, research, you should determine what works.
But I would not like to see you folks, with all due respect, promul-
gate a list of desirable virtues or values or curriculum——

Mr. CASTLE. Or try to legislate it or whatever it may be.

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. CASTLE. Let me go on to—

Mr. BENNETT. Even to suggest it.

Mr. CASTLE. To a different subject and a little bit unrelated to
what you have been talking about. And that is the role of the
media in either transmitting values or transmitting counter values
or virtues, whatever phrase you want to use.

I think that concerns everybody. And, again, as somebody who is
a spokesperson on this issue in this country, I would be interested
in your views of the role of the media in all of this. For better or
for worse.

Either what it’s been or what it should be.

Mr. BENNETT. Well, I think that, my academic colleagues
wouldn’t allow this, because I'm not going to qualify it enough with
footnotes and stuff, but we don’t have much time.

I think that the role that the church played in medieval Europe
for many people, living in medieval Europe is essentially now the
role that television plays for many people in America. It is the
source of values, it is the source of meaning, it is where people
spend their time and it is taking us down the tubes.

Now the tube is taking us down the tubes. This country is, there
are parts of this country which are in serious trouble, the reason
that I think they are serious trouble is because people are actually
watching so much television and believing it, that they are now
using that as a basis for their behavior and their actions. Rather
than other things.

There were problems with the medieval church, for sure. And I
am not recommending a return to hair shirts and selling indul-
gences and all that stuff. But there are sure problems with the tel-
evision culture, too.

There is not much doubt about it. Robert Putnam, who studied
this a lot longer than I have, Professor at Harvard. He’s the guy
that did the Bowling Alone essay. He has identified 20 culprits in
the American life responsible for American decline.
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And he thinks television is probably the most important one.
Now if you don’t watch television, you may not be clear about this.
If you watch too much television, you won’t be clear about it at all.

But, if you watch a little bit, you may get a sense of it. People
are not starting to talk like television. And beginning to think that
it is life. And that’s quite extraordinary.

The former Librarian of Congress, Dan Borsten, tells a great
story about a mother wheeling her baby down the street in the
baby carriage and a passer-by stops and says that is a beautiful
baby. The mother says thank you, but you should see his picture.

This is a problem. What's reality. So, I think it is television.
Americans spend 40 percent of their leisure time watching tele-
vision. Kids do an average of four hours of homework a week and
watch 22 hours of television.

So you tell me what they think or what they believe, which is
going to have the greater affect. Every educator will tell you, time
on task is the predictor. What do kids know, what do they spend
their time on?

And we have a generation, a group of kids that are exceedingly
literate on television. Now all this is, I know, overstated and so on
and they are wonderful kids, they are great. There are great kids,
there are wonderful schools, there is some tremendous progress, we
are doing better in some ways.

But, I think that any social behavior comes from what people
see. And what they think of themselves to be. And a lot of what
they think of themselves to be and what they see is bad.

Mr. CASTLE. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Secretary, are you available for a few
more questions? :

Mr. BENNETT. Five minutes, is that all right? I've got to go.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Okay, Mr. Fattah,

Mr. BENNETT. Senator Lieberman and I are doing something on
television the next day, that we need to load the gun.

Mr. FATTAH. Mr. Secretary, let me thank you for your comments
to the committee and your previous public service.

Mr. BENNETT. Yes sir, thank you.

Mr. FATTAH. And I am truly fascinated with this discussion. I do
think it is important for our Nation’s future. I want to raise an
issue with you, however.

Because as we search for some kind of bipartisan approach to
what we can do about the next generation of young people in our
country and their education, it is important that we find some com-
mon ground.

One of the, I think, deeply disturbing facts about American life,
even though there are some wonderful things about our country, is
that we have not been able to come to grips with the amount of
hatred and prejudice that exists in our country.

People are victimized because of their race, their sexual pref-
erence, whatever the circumstances may be that people find to be
different about them. They are harassed, some of them are beaten,
sc;me even have more unfortunate circumstances that take their
life.
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And all of this talk about morals and values seems to be absent
a direct, you know, attack upon this problem. And especially when
we start talking about kids and schools and parents.

Part of, at least, I think what we know about prejudice in our
country and hatred comes from, unfortunately those of us who are
older passmg it on to the younger human beings, as you call them,

amon

c? then we get to the question of how do we find some appro-
priate way of tx'yln%1 to deal with that issue in the context of
schools. And I note that much of our discussion in here of late has
been about a lot of issues but we don’t seem to want to come to
grips with this.

And as someone who is a leading figure in our country, and
someone who has talked a great deal about the subject of morals
and values, I would be interested in your comments, especially in
the context of this issue,

How do we get people to accept the fact that even if people are
different than we are, that they should be respected. Even if they
ha8pened to be of a different race on religion.

r if they happen to be homosexual. How do we come to grips
with this as a Nation, so that we can in fact move forward?

Mr. BENNETT. Well, you can come to grips with it as a Nation,
but I think probably, again, its more of retail work. Its the work
of individuals. Sure, there is hatred and discrimination in our soci-
ety and I think most fair minded, most Americans are shocked

gen they hear it and see it and recoil from it.

Whether its the expression of hatred by, you know, white people
toward black people or black people toward white ﬁeo le, for an ex-
ample. People who are both black and white, I t obJect to it.

But I don’t know that national discussions of it and given what
we are talking about today, are as helpful to the next generation
as individual consideration of it. That is talking to children when
they say something.

Or wﬁen they ask something. In a way that explains to children,
your own view and thus conveys to them a sense of what they
should believe. Kids pick up things on TV and in the movies, and
again, a lot of the stuff they get there, it seems to me is not help-
ful, not constructive.

There aren’t many people I know, who don’t understand that
there is hatred in this country, there is discrimination in this coun-
try. People do understand it and again they recoil from it.

But the teaching of it, look, Martin Luther King, it seems to me,
said it all. We should judge people by the content of their char-
acter, not the color of their skin. That’s correct. There’s a good gen-
eral formulation for a country.

The difficulty is putting that into place and acting on it in a re-
tail basis everyday.

Mr. FATTAH. Let me thank you and perhaps we will find some
other opportunity to continue to discuss that. Let me try to make
a different point, but still focus on some of these stereotypical is-
sues that some of us have.

You know, there was some comment earlier today about public
housing in Chicago. I don’t live in Chicago, but I know a little bit
about public housing. And we seem to have at times, selective am-
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nesia. When we want to talk about things that are inappropriate
behaviors, we constantly seem to attach low income and other
kinds of single parent households.

We attach all these other kinds of issues rather than just deal
with the behavior. There are plenty of examples in our country, as
you well know, of people that did not have the circumstances of
growing up in single parent households or broken homes, like some
others have.

Or who don’t have the burden of being low income. If we look at
the S & L scandal, we look at some of the defense contractor who
have ripped off billions of dollars from our government.

Mr. BENNETT. Sure.

Mr. FATTAH. And it seems as though, one of the things that we
can start to do, is when we want to point out things that are good
or point out things that are bad, is to try to be evenhanded.

In ways in which we don’t continue to build upon these really un-
fortunate kinds of stereotypes. And I just mention that, and its not
just partly because of your comments, but comments back and forth
among Members of the committee and yourself on this issue.

Because I think its important, that if we want to set a moral
tone, that we start to play by one set of rules. I am interested in
any comment that you would like to make on this and I want to
again thank you for your time.

Mr. BENNETT. I agree. It ought to be one set of rules and we
ought to call things the way they are. You know, in the general dis-
cussions about the condition of American right now, I don’t think
there is an agreement with you, I guess.

I don’t think there is enough discussion about the ballast that is
provided by the middle classes in this society. And the upper mid-
dle class in this society.

And how a very big problem and I don’t know if you will walk
with me on this one or not, but a very big problem in American
society is divorce. Its not one that people like to talk about as much
as welfare, but its a very serious problem.

Its the way the middle class abandons its children. Its a different
way middle class men abandon their children. There are some di-
vorces that have to hapf)en, I understand that, I am a grown up.
But there is an awful lot of walking away from children in the
American middle class and higher.

And that’s a real problem in America and I think its fair to say
so. Its also fair to say that S & L problems are very serious. And
its also fair to say that when people are alone at night, they are
not worried about an S & L guy breaking into their house.

Their fear of crime is about something else. So I think all these
things are true and all these things need to be put on the table.
But if the focus is, the education of children and value in the
schools, I just want to come back to the summary comment, there
is a lot of noise going on for kids.

There is a lot of media. There are a lot of cable channels. There
is a lot of stuff. There is nothing, still nothing, so important to chil-
dren as that human interaction between themselves and their par-
ents, themselves and their teachers.

Themselves and the other really important relevant adults in
their lives. And I will say one last hopeful thing about the schools,
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if I can. Before I became Secretary of Education, I thought that
family was destiny.

Now, I think family is a big part of destiny. But one thing I
learned in the schools, is that really great schools, doing a first rate
job, can save lives. Can really save the lives of children.

And that's quite extraordinary. Its not supposed to be their job,
but some of them, some of them can. The otger side of that is that
children with good parents, parents that care about them, talk to
them, can survive some pretty bad schools. :

They shouldn’t have to, in the greatest Nation in the world, but
they can. I really do have to go, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you very much, Dr. Bennett, for
being here. :

Mr. BENNETT. Thank you. Thank you all.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Good afternoon, Pann. Is that correct,
Pann, is that short for Patricia Ann?

Ms. BALTZ. Yes it is. My Dad liked Patricia, but he didn’t like
Pat or Patsy, so he took the P off Patricia and put it in front of
Ann to get Pann.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. All right. Let me just build a little bit on
the introduction that Mr. Sawyer earlier gave for her. Pann was
named by the Secretary of Education, Richard Riley, to the Family
Involvement Partnership for Learning.

You were also the 1993, California Teacher of the Year, the 1993,
Disney Outstanding General Elementary Teacher. A recipient of
the Honorary Service Award by the California PTA, the Los Ange-
les County Self-Esteem Task Force Award, the Georgie Award by
the Girl Scouts of America for selling the most Girl Scout cookies
in 1993 and, mno, that’s the Georgie Award by the Girl Scouts of
America.

And the UCLA Professional Achievement Award. I understand
you crossed three time zones, twice this week. Thank you very
much for being here with us, and we are looking forward to your
testimony.

STATEMENT OF PATRICIA ANN “PANN” BALTZ

Mrs. BALTz. Thank you. Well, my name is Patricia Ann Baltz
and I am a multi-age elementary teacher from a school in a public
school in Arcadia, California. My friends and family do call me
Pann, my son calls me Mom, my students call me Mrs. Baltz, my
husband calls me “sit and deliver.”

Thank you for extending to me the opportunity and the privilege
today of speaking on behalf of America’s children, their parents
and their teachers. I think when we talk about values and families
and schools, I think of two things that come into focus on discus-
sion and I would like to speak to two of those.

The first is school prayer, the second is the changing classrooms
in America and what do we do about those changes. My first re-
sponse to those who ask me my opinion about prayer in schools,
in public schools, is a question.

Who says there isn’t already prayer in the schools. Before class
meets each morning, I meet with other Christian teachers at my
school to pray about the day, to pray about our students and our
ability to teach them with wisdom, compassion and insight.
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Numerous times during the day, I silently ask God for guidance,

just as many of my students do when they are taking a test. In the
days prior to the start of school in September, I take time to sit
down at each students desk and pray for the child that will sit
there in the coming year.
- For my ability to meet their needs and to know them and to en-
courage them to be the best that they can be. I introduce myself
to those students on the first day of school by telling them about
my family and pets.

About my 10 year battle of the devastating effects of nine strokes
to return to the job that I dreamed of having from the time I was
a little girl. I tell them about my hobbies and my favorites and I

- tell them about my faith in God.

Because my faith cannot be separated from my identity. Sharing
who I am is my right as an American. And it not only helps them
to feel comfortable with who I am as their teacher, but it gives
them the freedom to share who they are.

To share their own unique qualities and maybe their own faith,
that might be different from mine, with my multi-cultural class.
Those who seek to mandate school prayer, through a constitutional
amendment, deny the very rights our founding fathers gave us in
the First Amendment.

Forcing students and teachers to pray in public school will not
bring about the changes that our society so desperately needs. We
cannot federally force faith, anymore than we can legislate love.

Perhaps, if we people of faith spent more time on our knees in
prayer, and placed more emphasis on living the kind of life that
God asks us to lead, our Nation’s children would learn from our
daily examples of faith, hope and love.

But enough about school prayer. Over my years of teaching, I've
seen many changes in the field of education. Today’s classrooms are
filled with increasing numbers of students from homes with both
parents who must work to support the family.

They must rely on day care or no care, producing latch key chil-
dren to take care of the hours that the parents are away from
work. We are seeing increasing numbers of students from single
parent homes.

From families caught in the grip of poverty. We are seeing in-
creasing numbers of students from different countries who must
learn to speak English while struggling to adapt to a culture that’s
very different from their own.

We are seeing increasing numbers of students from communities
beset by gangs, violence, drugs and alcohol abuse. And we are see-
ing many students resulting from pregnancy in which drugs were
abused and the students have severe learning disabilities.

Many schools are challenged by declining test scores, increased
class sizes, scarce resources to meet the special needs of our stu-
dents. Negative publicity from the press and reduced funding.

My home State of California spends 10 times the amount on each
prisoner in our penal system, than we do on each student in our
public schools. And in spite of our extremely diverse and needy stu-
dent population, California ranks 40th in per pupil spending.
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Currently, our Governor refuses to release $42 million of Goals
2000 money. Funding which represents countless hours of creative,
committed and constructive efforts by teams.

I want to emphasize that, teams of teachers, parents and admin-
istrators who just want California’s kids to have every chance we
can give them to be the American’s our country needs.

In the midst of all those changes, I've seen some very positive
changes, in my tenure as a teacher. At last, we have national goals
for education, which are worthy of our best effort.

Every teacher will probably tell you that they start the year by
encouraging their students to set goals for themselves. And yet our
country has never had them. Our goals are worth pursuing and
they are worth being proud of.

And I'm especially encouraged by the two that were most re-
cently added that have to do with increased parental involvement
in our school, which is vital. And increased training for teachers to
go with the continual changes in technology and education that are
out there.

We also are seeing challenging curriculum. Not only through the
acquisition of basic skills, but on problem solving and higher level
thinking skills. Computer technology is building bridges of learning
across tie country and even around the world.

Many parents are taking a more active role in their children’s
education. School districts are providing more staff development
opportunities. Congress recognized a need for multiple view points
when you reauthorized OERI by creating the National Education
Research Policies and Priorities Board. Of which I proudly serve as
a member.

The diverse view points on that board represent teachers, par-
ents, as well as educational researchers. And our task is very great,
but I think we are up to the challenge. And the religious rights of
students guaranteed by our constitution, have been clarified for
every public school in America.

There are some things about education that never change. Our
students still need to be encouraged and loved and guided by their
families, their teachers and their communities.

Our students still need to be equipped with the skills, the values
and the tools of learning. Our students still need to be empowered
with knowledge for the future. Being an elementary teacher, I rare-
ly come and do anything without some props.

So I would like to say something that takes a little bit out of my
bag of tricks. Because I think that there is an analogy that can be
drawn if, oops, I don’t want to reveal these yet. I think that as par-
eﬁtsd and teachers, we can envision this nail as our student or our
child.

And we can envision these washers, oops, I always have washers
to pick up. As the knowledge that’s out there that we want our
children to gain. Then, and I have to ask you to use your imagina-
tion here, because if I brought the real thing, I never would have
made it through security, airport or congressional.

We can either hammer that knowledge into them lightly, or we
can do it a little more strongly, or, I hate to say it, there are some
that use the sledge hammer technique. Or, I think that there is a
different option.
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And that’s what I call the wrap technique. And that’s if we, as
parents and teachers, teach those kids not only the three r’s of
reading, writing and ’rithmetic, but we wrap that child in an at-
mosphere that teaches them about responsibility for themselves.

For their actions, for their planet, for their environment. If we
teach them about respect, for themselves, for others, for adults. If
we teach them and give them willingness to take risks, our kids
are going to be risk takers. To go into the future.

We can teach them to review their decisions, to reassess their op-
tions, when they've made mistakes. We can model real team work
and give them the ability to reason and to know right from wrong.

And then what we can do, when we’ve wrapped that child, is to
connect them in a circle that connects home and school and the
community. And when we do that, we’'ve empowered the child to
pick up their knowledge for themselves.

That’s getting hot. This demonstration with an electromagnet
has two analogies. The first is that a magnet will not pick up ev-
erything. A magnet, there are some real shiny copper things, alu-
minum foil, pretty, shiny soda cans that a magnet will not touch.

Just as there are things that are out there that look pretty ap-
pealing to kids that we don’t want them to take into themselves
for their future lives. Things like gangs or violence or teenage preg-
nancies, those kinds of things.

And I think if we educate them in the right way, in that circle
and caring and compassion that teaches all those r’s, then we've
given that child, this child, the discrimination to know what’s right
to learn and what needs to be left behind.

But there is a second analogy that I think is probably more im-
portant. If this nail were bent or rusty or crooked, a carpenter
would throw it away as useless for his building project.

But any nail, no matter how broken, no matter how crooked, no
matter how rusty, can be turned into an electromagnet. Just as any
student, no matter how disabled, no matter how poor, no matter
how handicapped by the circumstances of life, can be changed into
a lifelong learner, if they are connected in the right kind of learn-
ing environment.

Congress can join this circle. Partisan politics has no place when
we discuss our kids education. The decisions you make concerning
the education will profoundly affect tomorrow.

Your support for education is an investment in America’s future.
Our kids are counting on you.

(The prepared statement of Mrs. Baltz follows:]

STATEMENT OF PATRICIA ANN “PANN" BALTZ

My name is Patricia Ann Baltz, a multiage elementa% teacher at a public school
in Southern California. My friends and family call me Pann. My students call me
Mrs. Baltz. My husband calls me “Sit and Deliver”. Thank you for extending to me
the privilege of speakinﬁ today on behalf of the children of America, their teachers,
and their families. I'd like to talk to you about two concerns—school prayer and
America’s changing classrooms.

My first response to those who ask my opinion about prayer in the public school
is a question, “Who says that there isn't already prayer in school?” Before class be-
gins each morning, I meet with other Christian teachers at our public school in Ar-
cadia, California to pray about our students, their needs, and our ability to instruct
them with wisdom, compassion, and insight. Numerous times throughout the day
1 silently ask God for guidance (just as many students do when they take a test!).
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In the days prior to the start of school in September, I take time to sit down at
each student’s desk and pray for the child who will sit there in the coming year.
I introduce myself to those students on the first day of school by telling about my
family and pets, my 10-year battle with the devastating effects of nine strokes to
return to teaching, my hobbies and favorites, and my faith in God. My faith cannot
be separated from my identity. Sharing who I am not only helps the students to
feel more comfortable with me as their teacher, but also gives them the freedom to
s{xare their own unique qualities, including their own faith, with my multicultural
class.

Those who seek to mandate school prayer through a constitutional amendment
deny the very rights our founding fathers guaranteed us in the First Amendment.
Forcing students and teachers ra&’in public school will not bring about the changes
our society so desperately neetfs. e cannot federally force faith any more than we
can legislate love.

Perhaps, if we people of faith spent more time on our knees in prayer, and placed
more emphasis on living the kind of life God asks us to lead, our nation’s children
would learn from our daily examples of faith, hope, and love.

Over my years of teaching I have seen many changes in the field of education.
Today’s classrooms are filled with increasing numbers of students

¢ from homes in which both parents work and must rely on daycare, or no
(latchkey) care to fill up the hours they are away at work.

¢ from single parent homes

¢ from families caught in the grip of poverty

¢ from other countries, who must learn to speak English while adapting to
a culture different from their own

¢ from communities beset by gangs, violence, drug and alcohol abuse

o from pregnancies in which drugs were abused resulting in severe learning
disabilities.

Many schools are challenged by declining test scores, increased class sizes, scarce
resources to meet the special needs of students, negative publicity from the press,
and reduced funding. My home State of California spends 10 times more on each
prisoner in our penal system than we do on a student in public schools. In spite
of our extremely diverse and needy student population, Caliigmia ranks 40th in per

upil spending. Currently, our governor refuses to release $42 million in Goals 2000
unding which represents countless hours of creative, committed, and constructive
effort by teams of teachers, parents, and administrators who just want California’s
kjdii to have every chance we can give them to become the best citizens our country
needs.

I have also seen some very positive changes during my career. At last we have
national goals for education which are worthy of our best effort. Challenging cur-
riculum focuses not only on the acquisition of basic skills, but on problem solving
and high level thinking skills. Computer technology is building bridges of learning
across the country. Many parents are taking a more active role in their children's
education. School districts are providing more staff development opportunities. Con-
gress recognized the need for multiple viewpoints, including those of parents and
teachers, in its reauthorization of OERI by creating the National Education Re-
search Policies and Priorities Board, on which I serve, to oversee our nation’s efforts
in educational research. The religious rights of students guaranteed by our constitu-
tion have been clarified for every public school in America.

Some things about education never change. Our students still need to be encour-
aged, loved, and guided by their families, teachers, and communities. Qur students
still need to be equipped with the skills, values, and tools of learning. Our students
still need to be empowered with knowledgefor the future.

As parents and teachers, we start with a child, much like this nail. The washers
will represent the knowledge which that child needs to acquire. We can hammer
that knowledge into the child, lightly (small hammer), strongly (big hammer), or
over-forcefully (sledge hammer), or we can wrap that child around tightly, not only
with the three R’s of reading, writing, and arithmetic, but with a sense of Respon-
sibility for themselves and their environment, Respect for others, a willingness to
take Risks. We can teach them to Review their decisions, Reassess their choices
when mistakes have been made, and Reach for their goals. We can model Real
team work and cultivate their ability to Reason. Then we can form connections
with home, school, and the community in a circle of real caring which empowers
each student to become a lifelong learner. We can draw two analogies from this
demonstration of an electromagnet. First, a magnet will not attract everything. This
“student” has been given the power to take in knowledge, it also has the discern-
ment to reject ideas, behaviors, or influences which are not positive, just as a mag-
net will repel some very shiny materials. Finally, a nail that is rusty or bent would
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be thrown out by a carpenter as useless, but that same rusty or bent nail can be
used to create an electromagnet, just as any child, no matter how broken, disabled,
or handicapped by life’s circumstances, can be given the power to be a lifelong learn-
er.

Congress can join this circle. Partisan politics has no_place in the discussion of
educational issues. The decisions you make concerning education will profoundly af-
fect tomorrow. Your support for education is an investment in America’s future. Our
kids are counting on you!

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you very much for that testimony.
Mr. Weldon.

Mr. WELDON. I thank the Chairman and I very much was inter-
ested in your electromagnet analogy there. My daughter did that
experiment in her first grade science class. And I remember help-
ing her with it, and I remember how hot the wire actually got as
I was holding it.

And I really want to commend you for being open in this public
setting about your Christian faith. It is very unfashionable, I know,
in a lot of intellectual circles, particularly in places like Washing-
ton, DC, to openly say that you believe in God and you believe in
the power of prayer.

And I very much commend you for being open about that, and
I would highly encourage you to continuing do that. I guess my pri-
mary question to you is what do we do?

I think there is a general consensus on both sides of the aisle, -
Democratic and Republican, that we have a tremendous breakdown
in virtue. And I really prefer the word virtue and not values.

Prior to coming here I was a practicing physician and I remem-
ber once moonlighting part time in the State Penitentiary and I
met a lot of people there who had values that I don’t think were
good values.

And I think the issue really is virtue. I remember being fas-
cinated reading about a story of a teacher from, I think Los Ange-
les, who taught in the early 1960s I believe. And then got married
and started having some babies, and then when all the kids were
gone and off in college or off and married, she decided to go back.

And it was a fascinating story. She walked into the classroom
and like she had 20 years, 25 years earlier she said good morning,
class. But instead ofy the class saying, back to her good morning,
Mrs., I don’t remember what her name was.

Some kid told her shut up—, I don’t even want to repeat what
he said. And the essence of her article, or her letter to the editor,
I think it was in the LA Times, was something’s happened in 25
years.

I know my minister, my pastor, he likes to talk about how you
take a frog and you throw it in a pot of boiling water, the frog will
jump out. But if you take that frog and put it in a pot of cold
water, and just slowly turn the heat up, it will slowly die.

It will not jump out, it will not sense because it is cold blooded,
it will not sense that the water is getting warmer. You know, we
do have a real erosion of virtue in our society. And Mr. Bennett,
you know, very eloquently was eluding to all that.

I ﬁersonally think is wrong to lay the blame on our schools. I
think television is a big part of it and perhaps we are a big part
of il: as well. My wife and I have chosen to educate our daughter
at home.
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Partly, because it makes it easy when I go on recess in the Dis-
trict to take her back. But, part of the reason that we are doing
that, is we wanted to impart what we thought were the virtues
that we wanted to impart to her.

And I remember, just this past weekend, my wife was at an
event and she met some gal, I'm from Florida, and she met some
gal down there, who used to live up here and my wife told her
about how we are educating my daughter at home and this woman
started to tell my daughter, oh, you don’t want to do that. You
want to put her in the schools and then you want to go here and
go there.

And she started telling my wife about all the wonderful things
she should be doing, if not for the fact that she’s tied down at
home, educating my daughter. And I thank God, my wife is willing
to forego all of the worldly allures of the city, in order to make sure
that my daughter gets a good education.

But what do we do with the public system. I mean you've come
out very forcefully and said we don’t want government enforced
school prayer, and I'm very much in agreement with you on that.

I think we need to stop prohibiting prayer in school. I think, you
know, we are not in the middle on tﬁis issue, we are way off on
one side. But, you know, what can we do to promote virtue in our
school systems.

Mrs. BALTZ. I think that sometimes we need to remember that
kids come to us, and if they come to that classroom with that dis-
respect for a teacher, often times that child has never experienced
respect in their own life. '

And so, sometimes our task as educators, is to just begin teach-
ing them about what respect is. And I think we have a real respon-
sibility as teachers to treat each child with respect, no matter how
disrespectfully we are treated.

It think that one of the keys here, is that its nobody’s job solely.
And you need to see this as a hand in hand partnership between
home and school. And the community, whatever that might be.

And I think that as we seek to involve our parents more. And
I do see changes in that direction. We see that, even in LA City
schools, which is a huge district, but parents are taking a more ac-
tive role and I think that that’s vital. _

And I think that there is also a need for training the teachers.
I know one thing, that I, I have a teaching partner and we share
a huge classroom and have 60 third, fourth and fifth graders.

And one of the things that we do every day after lunch, we gath-
er all 60 kids and ourselves on the rug and we have a class meet-
ing. And that class meeting opens with compliments.

And some times for kids, it involves teaching them what a com-
pliment is and how to give one. So we just take certain things for
granted if we’re blessed by a loving family.

But there are some kids out there, that don’t know that. I think
the majority of kids do come from very loving homes. But when the
public schools get kids who are just playing at doing well, who get
there sometimes hungry, somewhat underdressed.

Then the school needs to work with families hand in hand and
teach those kids by modeling. Whatever you say about values, we
all teach values by our very actions. Our very lives teach like you
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saw in the prison system. Either values that are not so good, or
values that are good and I think that that as to be our aim.

In my own school district its small, but I think that it can be an
effective example for a structure that's working when school fund-
ing started going drastically down the tubes after the passage of
Proposition 13. Arcadia parents got to together and formed an Ar-
cadia Educational Foundation, which has been very active in rais-
ing money for technology and classroom improvements. And we’ve
also started a district educational advisory committee which meets
once a month. .

And that involves principals from all the schools, a teacher from
every school. It involves PTA presidents, PTA members and we
have ministers and rabbis and priests on it.

We have businessmen, and all of those people come together once
a month and we meet and we discuss what’s going on in our school
as we consider curriculum decisions. We present. I've done a lot of
science presentations to this panel.

Because of the concern that we get our eyes and ears and minds
focused on what it is our kids neef to learn. I think the task ahead
is large and I think its challenging, but I don’t think its impossible.

But I do think it requires by starting at your own school district
and working together as families and teachers.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much
for the marvelous testimony that you brought here today. I am fre-
quently introduced as a former teacher, and every time I hear that
I tend to think that if you ever were a teacher, you probably are
always a teacher. :

And my guess is that no matter what you do, you will always be
a teacher, we are learnin% from you today. You brought us a list
of commandments about the kinds of things that teachers ought to
be doing. A set of commitments that you make to yourself.

Let me just touch on those briefly. To touch every child’s life, to
take risks, to build partnerships with parents, to continue learning
yourself. To contribute to curriculum, to eliminate dead ends, to
share knowledge with others, to communicate with other grade lev-
els, to guide new teachers and to speak out for education.

You have done all of that today. And you've done one thing more.
You have suggested that while this sort of thing is best done from
the ground up, there are broader questions that we can ask and
perhaps suggest answers from the top down. |

We were talking earlier a little bit about not only the way in
which we share this through students, but how we engage parents
and prepare teachers. Select materials for text books and other
course work.

And provide recourse and course correction, as you must at all
times in a changing society. Can you talk to us a little bit about
the role that you've played on the Family Involvement Partnership
for Learning, its work as a part of Secretary Riley’s efforts, and the
way that its played itself out nationally on State level and locally.

Mrs. BALTZ. Yes. And let me just add because of your little pref-
ace there. You read off a long list of title or rewards or honors, but
f(ior me, the most rewarding thing I do is sit in that classroom every
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I was here last week for the board meeting for the National Edu-
cation Research Board. And they said, why don’t you stay over,
then you won’t have to criss cross the country.

And I said, I need to go back and see my husband and I need
to go back and I need to see my kids. And so I come here with a
lot of energy just from those children giving my hugs and saying
go for it Mrs. Baltz.

By the way they did, I also submitted into the record their things
that kids want Congress to know, which was very interesting.

Mr. SAWYER. We have submitted those as well.

Mrs. BALTZ. Thank you. I became involved with Secretary Riley
in the summer of 1994, I believe, and came back to Washington
and met with his staff, met with other teachers and then had a se-
ries of meetings with religious leaders and different private school
leaders and parochial and school leaders.

And just began to have a dialogue about how do we work on
some of these issues. And one of the things that I think I tried to
stress is that we need a common vocabulary. So often, we use lan-
guage that confuses parents.

We get into what I would call, edubabble, which is education
babble. Its words and I think that we need to be cautious about
when we work with and not just cautious, but compassionate about
the fact that if we want to communicate then let’s use language
that we all know. :

And as a part of that effort, we gave our input and then I've been
in touch with Secretary Riley’s staff. They send me speeches that
he writes, that he’s going to give in terms of reaching out, in terms
of that family partnership initiative.

And, you know, I don’t see myself as a huge part of that, but I
am privileged to have the opportunity to comment from somebody
that’s at the groundroots level and is a parent herself.

And works with parents on a daily basis. And, so I, that work
is just ongoing. And I think Secretary Riley is as fine a man as I’'ve
ever met. He really believes in kids and he really wants the best
education and he wants families involved.

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you very much. Many of us agree with you
about Secretary Riley. Mr. Chairman, as a coincidence of schedul-
ing today, one of the other committees that I serve on is the Com-
mittee on Standards of Official Conduct, otherwise known as the
Ethics Committee.

And they have been calling for the last half hour for me to leave
and go over there and take part in a discussion that they are hav-
ing. So I am going to have to excuse myself.

As you notice, we have been joined by a couple of other Members.
Just let me say if I don’t get back in time, I am grateful for both
of our witnesses. I am grateful to you for your care in structuring
this hearing and I want you to know it.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. I appreciate having Pann be
here to add, I think its very constructive. So thank you for scouring
the countryside and finding her. And I would expect, not to belittle
your contribution, but I would expect that we would find hundreds
of thousands of teachers like you around the country.

But we are glad that you are here. Mr. McKeon.
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Mr. MCKEON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to com-
mend you on this hearing, I think its been one of the best I've been
in in my time in Congress, where it seems like Members on both
sides of the aisle are working together. .

The witnesses were all kind of in agreement, focusing on what
is the problem, what can we do to work together. Instead of one
side trying to discredit the witness and then the other side trying
to discredit the next witness. : .

This has been very interesting and very enjoyable. I really appre-
ciate, Pann, is it okay if I'd like to be considered your friend.

Mrs. BALTZz. Yes, please.

Mr. MCKEON. My wife is also named Patricia and graduated
from Arcadia High School. So I know the area that you are talking
about and the experiences that you are relating.

And I hope that the Chairman is correct that there are hundreds
of thousands, I doubt that there are, just like you. But, I spent nine
years on the school board and I represented our area, also, at the
State school board association.

And you know in my experience, it seems to me no matter what
discussion takes place here or in Sacramento or State capitols
around the country, it all boils down to, if you have the teacher in
the classroom, kids get taught.

If you don’t, they don’t. And one of the things I instituted my
first year on the board was a what’s good in education. And one
of our first board meeting each month we would have a session and
yvg would try to find a teacher like you that was really doing the

- job.,

And I remember some of things that they did. One French teach-
er, for instance, started out, came in our meeting, walked in fully
dressed as a french cardinal and began speaking in French and
teaching. It was amazing.

And I know that he had the attention of his students and built
their desire. He didn’t just teach the language. He taught the cul-
ture. He taught, he really excited the students about French.

And it comes back down to that teacher. And I think the story
is told and you said you get your best enjoyment when you meet
with the young people. Your best enjoyment is years out ahead.

You don’t even know the things that you will receive from teach-
ing. But when your students come back to you years from now and
come up and say, Mrs. Baltz, you know I've done this or that and
its because you gave me a good start.

Then you will really see the fruits of what you've done. You've
heard the story, you know, that anyone can count the seeds in an
apple, but you can’t count the apples in the seed.

And that’s the joy that comes from being a good teacher. One of
the problems that I saw serving on a school board, is not all teach-
ers were like you. I met with a Teacher of the Year, just in the last
couple of weeks.

And I asked him this question. What are teachers doing as pro-
fessionals to clean up and to strengthen their profession. If they
don’t do it, then sometimes outside pressures come in and will
clean it up and it won’t be done well.

N
Log

37




34

Its the same thing with doctors, its the same thing with account-
ants or attorneys, any professional group. If they don’t police them-
selves and clean themselves up, then outside influences do.

Now I have a concern where teachers have unions. Where they
had in our State, tenure. And they are totally protected. There is
no fear of ever losing their job, there is nothing they could do to
make them lose their job.

And when you have that, if you don’t have the desire like you,
to just do it for the teaching sake, how do you change that. What
can we do to maybe make some of these changes to get teachers
to assume that professional ability, you know to improve edu-
cation?

Mrs. BALTZ. I think that a number of things are out there being
done already, and some things need to be done. Among some of
things that are being done, I think in a positive way, is having
taught for just a scant two years when I finished UCLA and then,
you know, stopped to have a baby and then had a series of strokes
and never thought I'd come back.

You know, I had that intervening period of about 13 years before
I returned to the classroom. And when I was there in the early
1970s, I mean, at lunchtime people were playing bridge in the
teacher’s lounge and smoking.

Now, at lunchtime, long as it is, 38 minutes at our school, there
is conversation about kids and education and what can we do to
make things better. And for sure, in the two years that I had out
of UCLA teaching, there was no staff development opportunities at
all. :

And now there are many staff development opportunities. And I
think that there are, is a growing number of organizations for
teachers who perhaps don’t like the idea of a “union,” or that might
espouse or back things which they don’t feel comfortable with.

I'm on the board of a new fledgling association for teachers called
the Association of American Educators. And it has a growing num-
ber of members of teachers, who feel that values needs to be a very
strong thread woven through everything that we teach.

And its not a religious organization in any sense. Its just an or-
ganization that can, professional association that can represent
teachers. I probably would not be very popular with a lot of teach-
ers for saying what I'm going to say now.

But I really strongly question the effectiveness of tenure. Be-
cause there are teachers out there, I don’t think its very many, but
there are, I think any is too many, if they are not doing the job
that they need to be doing for kids.

And I think, you know, what other profession. Businesses out
there, they all employ people and raise their salaries, based on
what kind of job they are doing. And our teachers are locked into
this step up the ladder and, you know, its almost impossible with
tenure in place, to get a teacher out of the system who doesn’t be-
long there anymore.

And I really don’t like that very much. And I would be, you
know, if it came to a vote for the teachers, I would be saying, no
i‘.{elgure. I want to be judged on what I do today, this year, for these

s.
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I think there are concerns that teachers rightly have about well
if you take away tenure, in the public school system, we can’t con-
trol the kids that we get. We aren’t in the position of a private
school of being able to select our student population.

And so, there are some teachers that have that worry that, you
know, they got a class that was overloaded with kids with disabil-
ities or non-English speakers, that, and so test scores fell, that they
would be judged on that and they might be doing a terrific job of
teaching.

So I think there are some real important issues to be considered
if you think about eliminating tenure. But its something that I feel
like education is behind in, to keep as a system. Because my hus-
band doesn’t do a good job for his company, he is going to be out.
No matter that he’s been employed there for 26 years.

If he doesn’t do the job, he should be fired. He'd be the first one
to tell you that.

Mr. McKEON. Thank you, I appreciate that. And you are right,
you probably wouldn’t be real popular with some people, but I
guess my concern is tenure and union together that double protec-
tion is may be reaching and going too far.

And it does keep people in the system that probably shouldn’t be.
And thank you very much for being here.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. Mr. Green.

Mr. GREEN. Mr. Chairman, first of all let me say that Texas does
not have the same labor problems as California. In Texas, we don’t
have tenure. In fact our teacher’s unions don’t have many of the
protections that they should have.

But we still have many of the same problems in inner cities in
the education of our children. Let me first compliment you Ms.
Baltz. I think there are thousands of teachers out there who are
just as committed as you.

I serve on this committee because I want to and I spend as much
time as I can in schools in my own district. I meet teachers just
like you who are really committed to their students.

Love is shown by parents, obviously. However, it is also shown
in schools every day. And not just in elementary schools, but in
high schools. My wife is an Algebra teacher in high school, and I
see it first hand.

Ms. Baltz, you say that we still have prayer in the schools. My
wife told me the same thing years ago. She says we have prayer
in the schools whenever she gives an Algebra test. I don’t think we
would have to scour the country to find a dedicated teacher like
you.

In reading both former Secretary Bennett's statement and your
statement, I see where y'all both agree. You can tell I'm from Texas
because every once and a while I'll throw in a y’all.

Secretary Bennett says that teachers should not just state the
difference between right and wrong, but make that effort to live
that difference in front their students. That was his statement and
in Ms. Baltz’s statement, she talks about the first of the school
year, and explaining to the students her background and her faith.

I've always been taught that its much better to watch your ac-
tions, than what you say. Whether its the former Secretary of Edu-
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cation or a teacher, if you show your love for those children, those
values will be instilled.

They will learn those values in elementary grades and all the
way up. But we do have problems in education. I served 20 years
in the Texas legislature and I remember when nobody wanted to
touch the issue of values.

In the last six years, however, we've seen some differences, espe-
cially in curriculum. We must recognize the role of the educational
establishment because values are not being taught in the home.

Somebody has to take the place and supplement it. My children
are now in college and I'm glad that they got their values at home,
but they also learned them at school from the examples of their
teachers.

How long have you been back teaching?

b l\irs. BALTZ. I've taught altogether 13 years. This is my 11th year
ack. :

Mr. GREEN. Okay. I have seen a change in education, not only
through my children in public school, but also my wife as a teacher
and I as a legislator. We are more attuned to trying to teach the
child in right and wrong.

We saw more of this in the late 1970s and early 1980s. I don’t
know if that happened in California.

Currently, we see the educational institutions respond to the
need of providing leadership to our children. Mr. Chairman, I don’t
have any other questions. I like to serve on this committee because
there are thousands of people like Ms. Baltz, who are doing a great
deal of work every day across our country.

I enjoy recharging my batteries when I go to my elementary
schools or my high schools. I'm glad that Ms. Baltz is here today
in order to provide that charge for the whole committee.

Mrs. BALTZ. Thank you. I can talk that Texas talk, I was born
in Dallas.

Mr. GREEN. Thank you.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Cunningham.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Pann, you know I
would like to thank you, too. I was born in Queen of Angels there
in LA. My wife is a principal and has been an elementary school
teacher for basically her whole life or our married life.

I was a teacher both in high school and college and a coach and
a Dean of a college, so I understand. We have ladies like Ramona
Batliner, Sheila Lecamp, Laurie Ricksley, Bill Johnson Bonn, these
were all San Diego County teachers of the year this last October,
and I ho?e one of them takes your place in the upcoming year.

One of those, Ramona, was in my wife’s school district and we
are very proud of her. When you commented that you've seen, you
know, more parents that are having to work, the single parents, I
think that we need to take a look at why that’s happening and why
we have less resources into education.

We know the fact, but how do we get there on the fact. I also
agree with you that education should not be a partisan issue.
Where it becomes partisan is how do we get there? How do we fund
it and how do we support it?

Many of us are very strong believers in State’s rights. You men-
tioned Goals 2000 for example. I think there are some very good
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aspects of Goals 2000. Not just under George Bush, but we also
agree that Secretary Riley is a fine guy.

As a matter of fact, you can’t imagine the heat I took when I sup-
ported Dr. Paysan, San Diego’s Assistant Secretary. He’s also a
good guy. He’s left the administration now. But I know that in our
approach, that I would support Goals 2000 at a State level.

Now if you want to do Goals 2000 with the goals that are set out,
then do it. But I know that my wife has been tasked with writing
grants. I know many of the schools in many cases, those grant
writers are paid and sometimes the grant they get doesn’t pay for
the grant writer and then it doesn’t pay for all the statistics and
everything that they have to fold into that.

There has got to be a much more efficient way to do that. And
I think that’s why a lot of us want to move it back to the State.
And if you want to do Goals 2000, I'll support you at the State level
in the State of California. A

Mrs. BALTZ. Could you get our Governor to release the funds?

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. One of the problems we feel is that we get a
very low percentage for every dollar that we send here to Washing-
ton. We get less than 25 cents back at a State level. Because of the
State and the Federal bureaucracies.

And we can do it, actually provide more dollars, in the long run,
by cutting out basically the middle man. Yes, I will talk to Pete
about it, but I don’t think it will do any good. Because I don’t want
a Federal Goals 2000, I want it at the State level.

And I want it working. It would be better managed by you and
the local people, instead of Federal rules and regulations that are
tied into it. Don’t do away with television, at least the football
games.

Of course, I don’t know what I'd do if we lost the value of a foot-
ball game, but, I look at it, why we are not getting the resources.

You know, let’s look at the State of California, we’ve got one in
eight Americans that lives in our State. And I look at local defense
cuts. We lost nearly a million jobs in military defense.

Ninety three percent of education is paid for by our State and in
most States by the State. That means that those people aren’t pag-
ing into the system. A lot of the border States have got a real prob-
lem with illegal immigration.

Just in the school lunch program. You've got 800,000 K-12
illegals, I use 400,000. But even at a $1.90, that’s $1.2 million a
day that comes out of the school lunch program for kids that really
need it. :

And then if you take it, a look at around $5,000 to educate a
child, that also comes out of Sacramento. But we are having to can-
cel school programs. And some of the programs that you and I and
most of the people in this room, feel are very important.

Then we look at one, for example, Federal rule that was written
with good intent, the endangered species Act. How many jobs have
we lost to spotted owl, gnat catcher, California desert, which is
taken off role and so on.

Those are all revenue sources for the things that we want to
gain. And I would just ask you, when you look at those things, look
at the causes of why we don’t have the resources. Why are families,
two people having to work. '
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Look at the tax liability they have. Look what they owe on the
interest of the debit. Look at interest rates and why they are high.
And then, I think you find out that, yes, we are having to work
harder than we did when my parents grew up.

But I want to commend you and I want to thank you for the job
that you are doing. That millions of teachers around the world, in
this country are doing.

Mrs. BALTZ. I don’t have the answers to those questions about
fundiné.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. I'll give them to you.

Mrs. BALTZ. And I can never balance my checkbook, so I'm not
the one to ask about those issues.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Can I ask you one question, direct on that,
and this is just of interest. Would you support in the schools, if all
parties could have it, the display of a Christmas tree and menorah
or a Koran or those things, if it was all handle equally. Do you
think that’s proper?

Mrs. BALTZ. I think that. I don’t know, we have holiday program
coming up and we have got a Christmas tree in our multi-purpose
room and there will be a Hanukkah song sung and there will be,
you know, I just think that we need to be tolerant and accepting.

We've always been a Nation of diversity and we need to be toler-
ant and I don’t have a Christmas tree in my room, I can’t afford
it yet.

But we sold Christmas trees, little ones, to raise money for our
field trip this year. We wanted to take the train down to see the
Ean Juan Capistrano Mission as a part of our study of California

istory.

You know I think some communities get too hysterical about
those things. As long as somebody can display a Christmas tree
that there is also room for a menorah, there is also room for an-
other religion to talk about their holiday celebration.

Mr. CUNNINGHAM. Thank you, Pann.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you very much for being here. I've
Jjust got a couple of observations, I really don’t have any questions.
I think that you and Mr. Bennett have taken the framework of
what we wanted to accomplish today in our hearings and I think
that you've done a wonderful job.

You've reinforced in us things that we’ve known, but you've given
us a slightly different perspective. That raising kids is hard.
Schooling kids and teaching kids and getting kids to learn is a
very, very difficult process.

You've used many of the same terms or many of same concepts.
The concept that Dr. Bennett talked about of community. You
talked about how we can form connections with home school and
the community in a circle of real caring, which empowers each stu-
dent to become a lifelong learner. I think as you outlined the proc-
ess of getting involvement with clergy, with parents and teachers,
is the element that Dr. Bennett talked about of restoring and build-
ing that trust between the community and school system is very
important.

think you've both given us some mandates about what we
might do in the future. And we, I have visited some of the schools
in Chicago that have been identified as schools that work.
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That this committee needs to spend more time investigating
what works. The overview of success, the recognition that really
what we need to do through the educational process on some of
these issues is focus on the fundamentals.

Don’t focus on where we have differing opinions, but focus where
we all agree. I think this is a very positive type of thing. And I
think on a wholesale and retail level, you’ve given us, you've both
given us a wonderful view of where education can be.

The wonderful challenges, the positive challenges that we face in
the educational environment today. A positive perspective of where
the educational system in the country is today.

So often, we hear about the negative. And I think your example
of doing retail education is a very positive example as is Dr. Ben-
nett’s comments about the ability of the educational system to
reach out and to save kids and to make a difference.

I think reinforces, as Mr. Green says, has provided some energy
back to this committee about the importance of what we do and the
positive things that we can do to get things moving in the right di-
rection.

So thank you very much for being here and taking the time.
Thank you. The committee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 3:02 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

43



HEARING ON “PARENTS, SCHOOLS AND
VALUES”—Part 2

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 6, 1995

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVER-
SIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC
AND EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES, Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:30 a.m., Room
2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Peter Hoekstra, Chair-
man, presiding.

Members present: Representatives Hoekstra, Barrett, McKeon,
Castle, Weldon, Fawell, Gunderson, Sawyer, Martinez, Reed, Roe-
mer, Scott, Green, Fattah, Miller, Woolsey, Engel, Beccerra

Staff present: Vic Klatt, Education Policy Coordinator; Kent
Talbert, Professional Staff; Emilia DiSanto, Professional Staff;
Sharon Worthy, Professional Staff; Leigh Lanning, Legislative As-
sistant; Mark Eckerd, Staff Assistant; June Harris, Education Co-
ordinator; Sara Davis, Legislative Associate; and Chris Collins,
Staff Assistant.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Good morning. The subcommittee will
come to order.

Welcome to the second day of hearings on “Parents, Schools and
Values.” Yesterday, we had what I considered to be an excellent
discussion with former Secretary of Education William Bennett and
Pann Baltz, the 1993 California Teacher of the Year. We discussed
why parental involvement is critical to the education of our chil-
dren, why parents need to be able to trust the schools and the
teachers they send their children to, and what role the Federal
Government has to play in all of this.

Anyone who wonders why we’re holding these hearings should
review yesterday’s testimony. Both Dr. Bennett and Mrs. Baltz
clearly stated that parental involvement is critical. That reinforces
the main point of our hearing. Parents need to reclaim their roles
as the primary teachers of values to their children.

Let me reiterate some of the major points that I heard during
yesterday’s testimony in question. Teachers say time and time
again that parental involvement is the most important thing that
helps children succeed. The parent is the first teacher and the
schools must work hand in hand with them for the benefit of the
child. Conversely, parents say time and time again that they need
their children to be taught to read, write, count and think, rather
than focusing on other peripheral issues. Schools will have lots of
latitude when teachers and administrators have earned the trust
of the parents and the community in general. That trust can be
broken if parents are shut out of the process. Parents must be al-
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lowed to be involved in the schools, visit the classrooms and see
what is being taught to their children. As Dr. Bennett said, any
school that is not willing to allow that probably is not worthy of
a parent’s trust.

The Federal Government should not formulate a system that
ressures school administrators to look more towards Federal regu-
ations, compliance and funding, rather than toward their own
community for answers. Schools need to reflect the values of their
community.

Dr. Bennett particularly stressed the need to look at the issue of
school choice to improve our schools and as a way to reinvolve the
parents in the educational process. When it comes to values, it is
more important to look at how teachers treat each other and how
they treat students, how students treat teachers and how adminis-
trators treat teachers than to look at specific programs and
courses, ,

Finally, the moral needs of students are pretty much the same
wherever they go. We must recognize that all children are moral
agents, that they can recognize right from wrong as defined by the
moral leaders, be they their parents, teachers, friends or television.

That’s what we talked about yesterday. I'm hopeful that today’s
giscussion will build on the positive dialogue that we had yester-

ay.
I'd like to now turn to my colleague, Mr. Sawyer, for any opening
comments he may have.

Mr. SAWYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do. I would agree with
you and I'm pleased that these hearings got off on the right foot
yesterday. As I was listening to former Secretary Bennett talk
about virtues and values and his prescription of teaching habit by
precept and by example, I was reminded of an article that I had
read in November 1988 Atlantic by a former Assistant Commis-
sioner of Education, Paul Gannon, who I think today is at Boston
University in a dedicated chair for the study of education in our
society. He wrote then in an article entitled “Why Study History”
some thoughts that I thought were particularly applicable to the
topic that we’ve been talking about over the last couple of days. He
tai)ks about civic education, but what he’s really talking about is
the values that we share in a democracy. He says that “civic edu-
cation is difficult because it asks people to accept the burdens of
living with tentative answers, with un?mished and often dangerous
business. It asks them to accept costs and compromises, to take on
responsibilities as eagerly as they claim rights, to honor the inter-
est of others while pursuing their own, to respect the needs of fu-
ture generations to speak the truth and do the right thing when
falsehood or the wrong thing would be more profitable, and gen-
erally, to restrain their appetites and expectations all the while
working to inform themselves on the multiple problems and choices
that we face as a society.”

He goes on to suggest that “there is no trick to virtuous behavior
when things are going well. People will hold to ethical attitudes
when it is easy to do so. The tough part is to ﬁrepare people for
the difficult times. The question is not whether they will remember
the right phrases, but whether they will turn words into practice
when they feel wrongly treated or fear for their freedom and secu-
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rity.” I don’t think anﬂhing could better encapsulate the kinds of
things we've been talking about over the last several days than
that and I’'m pleased to include that in the record.

To conclude, just to reiterate a few points from yesterday, it is
important to recognize that every local community has got to con-
sider values in light of the needs, traditions and concerns of their
* own community. Nothing in Federal law can prevent communities
from finding the answer to that question that best suits them. In
fact, as the statements taken from current statutes suggest, we
have sought to prohibit the Federal Government from determining
the content of local school curriculum. So as we listen to today’s
witnesses, I hope we can keep in mind the importance of assuring
local communities of both the right and the responsibility to use
their own common judgment to teach values to children so that
they’ll be ready to face not just the good times, but all times as we
maie tough decisions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
~ Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you. All other Members of the sub-
committee, the record will be open for them to submit any opening
statements that they may have.

I'd like to welcome the first panel to come forward and with a
very simple introduction. Yesterday, Dr. Bennett talked about
going wholesale, going retail. This panel is going about as retail as
you can get. These are all parents or guardians who would like to
share their stories and their experiences with us this morning.
That is the only introduction and background that I'll give for each
of you, as being a parent and a guardian. We have first Sandy
Martinez. We have Nancy Maclone, Warren Grantham and Mrs.
Griffith. Thank you, all four, for being here and participating with
us this morning.

Ms. Martinez.

STATEMENT OF SANDRA MARTINEZ

Ms. MARTINEZ. Thank you, Congressman Hoekstra. I would like
to thank you and the entire committee for the privilege of being
able to share with you my experiences with why we’re here today,
to talk about who should be the primary teacher of values to some-

- one’s children.

Mr. Sawyer mentioned trust in school and I'd like to share with
you my first experience where my trust was broken with the
school. Twelve years ago, I had a 15 year old daughter who was
in a public school in Massachusetts. My daughter left a note on the
stairs to a friend and I happened to find it. I found out that she
had an appointment made by her guidance counselor in her school
to bring her to a local birth control family planning clinic to pro-
vide my child with birth control pills without my written consent.
Now I don’t know about other States, but in Massachusetts you
can’t dispense an aspirin to a child without written parental per-
mission. A child cannot also get their ears pierced without express
written permission. And yet, my child was about to be brought to
Lowell to be given birth control. When I found that out I went to
the school and I confronted the guidance counselor who said to me,
“would you rather have your child pregnant?” I said, “No, I'd rather
have my child abstain, but should my child choose to engage in
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that kind of behavior, I would like for her to learn that there are
consequences to her actions and she needs to bear the responsibil-
ity for that. A birth control pill will not prevent STDs and it would
not protect her heart either.” And so my daughter did not get the
birth control pill and my trust with the school became very dam-
aged at that point in time.

Several years later, my 15 year old niece came to live with me
and that’s the main thing I'm going to be talking about today is
“Hot, Sexy and Safer” and the impact it has had on my niece’s life
and my life and some of the children that live in my town.

My niece came home from school one day and I noticed a change
in her demeanor from her usual bubbly self. She walked up the
sidewalk and she just looked very confused and a little bit embar-
rassed and when I questioned her and asked her what had gone
on at school that day she said, “Aunt Sandra, if you had seen what
I saw in school today, you would have pulled me out of school so
fast and put me into a private school.” Well, my niece has been a
troubled child from the beginning so I kind of really didn’t believe
anything could have happened that bad at school that would make
her react that way, so I pressed her. And after several minutes she
began to share with me some of this mandatory AIDS assembly she
had attended and I was very angry. I was very shocked when I
heard just some of the words that my niece shared with me. I
brought with me the entire transcript from the assembly that I'd
like to make a part of the record. Also, in my testimony I've at-
tached to the back four sheets of excerpts from the assembly. I will
share with you some of the things I don’t believe belong in the pub-
lic school in the topic of education.

I called the school superintendent to find out a little bit more
about this assembly and was told that the superintendent had been
in attendance, but that the acoustics were poor and he really
couldn’t hear what was said, but that I need to call the principal.
So I called the principal. The principal told me that the staff, his
staff had reviewed a promotion tape and there was nothing really
wrong with it, but I needed to talk to the PTO president who is
the person responsible for bringing this entertainer in. So I called
her and she was extremely defensive with me and told me that
there was really nothing wrong with this assembly and that if I
really wanted more information I had to call California and speak
with Ms. Landolphi’s marketing agent, Tia Mobrey. At that point
my niece shared with me that I'd be able to see it for myself, that
the school videotaped the performance and they were going to air
it over local cable. So I immediately called the local cable company
and said, “Can you tell me when the airing is going to be? I want
to see for myself what my child saw?” He said, “Well, we may not
be showing it. But you can get a copy of it because it’s our policy
to give anybody in the community everything that we tape at
school.” He said, “It will just take a couple of days. We need to
make some editing.” I said “Editing? What are you going to edit
out?” He explained to me the technique that they use with two
cameras and how they merge the two together.

Two days later he called and said my tape was ready. I had to
go down and get it. I could not go that day. I went down—I tried
to go the next day and by then he said “I'm sorry, you can’t have
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the tape. It’s copyrighted information.” Well, to make a long story
short, the tape was not copyrighted. I have a newspaper article
where Ms. Landolphi herself stated that she has no problem with
tapes being circulated. She just hopes that nobody has edited any-
thing out.

Some of the comments are up on the board on the side. You can
see some of the things that she talked to the children about. Now
we're talking freshmen and sophomores which was the performance
my niece was in. They also showed it again to juniors and seniors.
When I finally pressed the school to show the tape to the parents,
we saw the junior-senior version. The transcript that you'll have
before you is the freshmen-sophomore one. They made two tapes.

I don’t know too many parents that have seen the video—and I
understand that some of you up there had seen it as well—would
find that this is appropriate education that belongs in the school.
The thing that made it even worse was that it was mandatory. My
niece was told “if you don’t get into that auditorium right now,
you’re going to have three days’ detention.” Another young girl who
was going to come today and her testimony is also here, s%le tried
to get up and leave and was made to sit back down and I've inter-
viewed and talked to other students who had that same experience.
One teacher got up and left the room he found it so bad. And a few
other teachers I've talked to tried to get it stopped, but was told
by the Administration they couldn’t stop it, which I have a real
problem with. I feel that the minute this woman opened her mouth
‘and began to use the profane and vulgar street language that the
newspagers won’t even print—we wrote letters to the editor to com-
plain about this and the newspapers said, “I'm sorry. We can’t
print this in the paper.” But it’s okay for a high school assembly?
It makes no sense to me that this kind of thing can be condoned
in the school.

From the beginning, what the parents tried to do was get the
school to bring in someone who could undo some of the misinforma-
tion, some of the damage that had been done to the children and
the school refused to. They formed an AIDS Task Force and I ap-
plied to be on it, was turned down. They didn’t really want my
input and so I attended the hearing and when they brought their
panel in, much like this panel here, there wasn’t one person there
who believed in abstinence. They brought in another group of peo-
ple who believed in the safe sex message. So nothing had been ac-
complished and we tried other things.

We sent the tape to AIDS experts and that’s also going to be part
of the record. Americans for - Sound AIDS Policy reviewed it;
Dwayne Crumm from Teen AID; of the Medical Institute for Sexual
Health—Dr. Joe Mackelhenny; and also in Massachusetts, Dr.
Janet Laphey, who works with schools in Massachusetts for drug
and alcohol abuse and AIDS education. Each one has stated that
the information Ms. Landolphi gave the children was medically in-
accurate and dangerous because if they believed it, they could end
up contracting AIDS or some other disease.

So I feel that again my trust has been violated by the schools
and I really want to take control back as a parent. I have three
small children still in the school system today. I have an 8 year old
daughter, a 9 year old son and a 12 year old son who is in sixth
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grade which is about where they begin the process of sex education
in our schools. And so I feel that this hearing is so important to
parents. This is not an isolated incident. This particular enter-
tainer goes all over the country. She’s produced a video for Playboy.
She’s produced a book and she has stated in the magazine, Peop{
Weekly, that she expected to be making a profit from her business.
I don’t really believe she has the best interest of children. I think
the motive, perhaps, might have been money.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Excuse me, are you almost—we usually
have——

Ms. MARTINEZ. I was lookin% for the light.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. We forgot to get the lights started, but
you're over your five minutes.

Ms. MARTINEZ. I'm over my time. I’'m sorry.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Can you wrap it up? Because you're going
to have an opportunity to ask and answer specific questions. I
know I've talked with Nancy and she said she took her 20 minutes
of testimony and cut it down to 33, so——

Ms. MARTINEZ. I did the same. I tried to figure out how long this
would take to read and it would have been about 30 minutes, but
I will just try to summarize.

Chgirman HOEKSTRA. We will accept the entire testimony for the
record.

Ms. MARTINEZ. Okay, thank you. Also, I'd like to put the tran-
scr(iipt from the video as part ofy the record and the doctors’ letters
and——

Chairman HOEKSTRA. That is fine.

Ms. MARTINEZ. Okay, thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Martinez follows:]

STATEMENT OF SANDRA MARTINEZ

I am here today to share with you my experiences as a parent who has had my
right to instill in my children, my values and beliefs. I have read Senator Grassley’s
proposed legislation which will reinforce the basic rights of parents to be the pri-
mary teachers of values in their children, and have supported such proposals from
the outset. Speaking as the mother of four children, I beﬁeve that this bill can only
help parents who are trying to instill in their children, the values that they hold
dear, a right which has always been upheld by our Nation’s highest court. Many
years ago, we would have dismissed this type of legislation as unnecessary in this
great land, but with the recent ruling by Federal Judge Keeton, throwing out a law-
suit brought by parents frustrated by a system that seems to constantly trample on
the right of parents to direct the education of their children, I believe that only by
having laws such as these on the books, can we hope to restore what has been lost
in a steady downhill landslide of events which boggle the mind.

The first story I want to share with you occurred 11 years ago. I was walking
up the stairs of my home, when an open piece of paper on the stairs caufht my eye.
Several words seemed to leap from the page. It was a note my 15-year old daughter
had written to a friend detailing an upcoming trip that had been arranged by her

idance counselor for her to Healthworks in Lowell, where she would be receiving

irth control pills. As a minor, she could not even get an aspirin given to her by

a school nurse, or have her ears pierced without my consent, but she was about to
receive a drug, more potentially dangerous to her, behind my back, sanctioned by
the state. The rationale that was presented to me when I confronted this woman,
who was usu ing my parental rights, was that she had observed my daughter’s be-
havior, and she felt my child would be needing gills to protect herself from preg-
nancy. I agreed that I did not want to see my child pregnant, but explained that
I beheved 1f my child chose to engage in behavior that could lead to that condition,
that she needed to be willing to bear the consequences. Pills are not a guarantee
that Kou will not become pregnant; they are dangerous for some people, (we have
cancer risk in my family, and I had to be taken off the pill because of severe
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migraine headaches). Also, the pill does not protect against the 40 plus sexually
transmitted diseases, some of which could leave her sterile or dead, and last.li'l the
pill would not protect her heart or teach her responsibility. All it would do, perhaps,
would be to prevent a child from being born. (The pill also does not guarantee that
you won'’t conceive, but often acts as an abortificant after the conception).

Eventually, my daughter did become pregnant, and as she went through the dif-
ficult decisions that naturally surround an unplanned pregnancy, she chose to give
her daughter up for adoption. That was a defining moment in her life. After all the
pain she suffered, she realizes now, that had she aborted her daughter, she would
never have had the option of seeing her grow into a lovely young woman, nurtured
and loved in a home that until that baby was born, was childless. Did she learn
a lesson the hard way? Yes. She now wants to counsel young women about the risk
of premarital sex ang all that it entails. Good things can come out of the negative
experiences in life.

Nine years later.

Picture yourself for a moment, alone in the peace and quiet of your home on a
warm spring afternoon. Your three young children will be home in another hour,
and you are watching as your 15 year old charge comes walking up the sidewalk.
You notice something different about her as she approaches, and so when she gets
in the door, after you greet her with her hug and hello, you ask what is wrong. She
avoids looking you in the eyes and says “If you had seen what we saw in school
today, you wouf,d have pulled me out and put me in a private school!” What could
have been so shocking that a 15 year old would make such a statement. You gently
press her for details, and she hesitatingly shares some of the information she re-
ceived as part of her “Aids Assembly” mdaﬁl}nside, your stomach is sick and your
blood begins to boil. You imagine that she ST be exa%)gerating. You call the par-
ents of other teens you know. Had they heard anythi}:f about the assembly? Several
had been given very little information from their children, so you share what you
had heard. They don’t believe gou, so they ask their teens to confirm what you are
::fﬁn% Yes, these things had been said, but the children were too embarrassed to

k about it.

You call the Superintendent to get more information. He admits he was there, but
that the acoustics were poor and ie couldn’t really hear much. He had no informa-
tion on the presenter, so he suggests you call the High School principle. You call
him, to be told that he and his staff had screened the performance in a video, and
felt it was fine. He becomes defensive, and tells you to call the PTO president who
booked her. You call the PTO president as suggested to get the name of this “enter-
tainer,” and are told you need to call the West Coast where her agent is, and that
by the way, there was nothing wrong with the assembly.

By now you are totally frustrated. Then from the other room, your niece tells you
that you can see for yourself the whole assembly, as they videotaped it and are
planning to air it on local cable. You then call the cable station at the high school
to find out the dates it would air, and are told they may not be showing it after
all. However, it is the policy of the studio to allow you to have a copy of any tape
they produce. Just bring a tape and $10 as soon as the editing is done. Editing you
say, what is going to be stripped out? Nothing, you are assured, the process of pro-
ducing a film requires two cameras for different angles, and they merge the two.
No content will be lost. You then receive a telephone call two days later that the
tape is done, and you may come down and get one. Before you have the chance to
pickup your copy, you are then told that they cannot allow you to have one as the
content is copyrighted. (A statement denied publicly by the entertainer. She says
she has no problem with copies of her show being made, she just hopes that tge
tapes have not been edited.)

ou then press the studio to show the film to the ﬁarents, as they have a right
to see what their children were forced to watch. You heard me right, my niece was
threatened with three days detention if she and her girlfriend did not get into the -
auditorium. They made it clear that they wanted to be excused from this assembly.
When a youn% Mormon girl tried to leave, she was told to get back to her seat. A
boy got up to leave, and said that he saw so many kids being turned back, that he
also returned to his seat, but he was very unhappy. Another child, whose testimony
I have here with me, since she was unable to make the trip today, also tried to
leave, and was told that she could not leave. The teachers actually stood in front
ofdthe doors with their arms folded across their chests. You can see that in the
video.

By now, you may be asking yourselves “What could be so bad that all this fuss
would come about?” Let me share with you a brief sampling of the school, and Judge
Keeton’s ideas on “appropriate” aids education for our children.
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SUZI: “I can’t believe how many people came here to listen to someone
talk about sex, instead of staying home and having it yourself. Right?”

“Now listen, what we’re gonna do ... and I don’t want to talk about sex, Okay?
Because people talk about sex, but theyll always talk around the issue. They'll
never reagly tell it like it is. Why don’t we TRY it? How about that? What if we
have a group sexual experience? ... What we're gonna do is we're going to have a
GROUP SEXUAL EXPERIENCE here today ... How's that? Is that good ? With au-
dience participation! ...

“So I can tell you right now, there’s some great new AIDS information out there:
brand new stuff that you haven't heard. Most people haven't heard this yet. What
I want to do is give you this brand new AIDS information. ] want to take two min-
utes out of our group sexual experience—QOkay—two minutes—and I want to talk
about AIDS and the rest of the time we'll just deal with sex. Is that fair enough?”

Throughout the program, Landolphi used four letter words extensively, as well as
lewd and lascivious language for body parts and excret,orﬂ functions. She advocated
and approved of oral sex, masturbation, mutual masturbation, homosexual sexual
activity, and condom use (she owns at least 7 condom boutiques across the country).
While on the stage, she had a male child lick a condom with her, and then had a
female child pull the condom over the boy’s head, presumably to demonstrate one
size fits all, and tells the audience that “Just because ... has a condom on his head,
that doesn’t give you the right to call him di-head.”

I have attached several sheets which are more excerpts from this alleged AIDS
Education. The issue isn’t even the format of the assembly or it’s content, as obscene
or offensive as it may have been to some observers. The issue is who decides what
our children will be taught in the areas that most of society deems to be controver-
sial. When a Federal Judge states, and I quote from his 26 page memorandum and
order dated January 19, 1995:

Page 10 “Parents who send their children to public schools, however,
daily risk their children’s exposure both inside and outside the classroom,
to ideas and values that the parents and the children find offensive.”

This statement alone, compels me to stand up and speak out in support of legisla-
tion that will protect all children from having their deepest held beliefs violated by
the state in the name of education. Judge Keeton also states that Landolphi’s pres-
entation, while it may have been offensive and emotionally upsetting to some, dis-
cussion of sexual activity for an education purpose is not the kind of conduct that
“shocks the conscience”. Ladies and gentlemen, if your child had been forced to ob-
serve this presentation, I would be sﬁocked if you too were not outraged. I don't be-
lieve any of you would agree that this is the type of information deemed agpropriate
for our children. We as parents are not calling for censorship, but for choice. If a

arent previews this entire 90 minute routine, and still feels that it is appropriate
or their child, they would have the right to make that choice. Neither the approxi-
mately 1,500 children in this school, nor their parents were given such a cfxoice.
This was a mandatory assembly. And this is only one of many true stories you will
hear about as you consider this issue.

Judge Keeton also states that “Exposure to speech about procreation, con-
traception, and marriage in a high school assembly, even where student’s
attendance at the assembly is mandatory, does not constitute a violation of
the right of privacy.” I find that I might even agree somewhat with him if that
is what had been the content of the presentation. At no time did she advocate mar-
riage or talk about J)rocreation. She talked about sex, masturbation and homosexual
acts. She trivialized moral prohibitions aiainst sex outside of marriage, by placing
flimsy and superficial limits on when a child should have sex, noting only tfle pre-
requisites of knowing how to communicate and use condoms. She graphically de-
scribed the sounds two women having sex might make as they pull apart and sug-
gests to one of the male children that due to his large pectoral muscles, he would
make a large sucking sound no matter who he was with. She even tells the children
that some teens practice anal sex because you can’t get pregnant that way (but you
need to wear two condoms for safety, and by the way, she herself is not into anal
sex). How many young men who had never thought about that before, suggested
this dangerous practice to their girlfriends the next time they went out?

In addition to the vulgarity which is too lewd for any of the local newspapers
which reported the performance, there is a very serious issue: the misinformation
and propaganda that Suzi gave our children. Three medical experts have reviewed
the transcript, and found that the misinformation she presented was harmful! I
have included copies of these letters, and would like them to be a part of the record.
When Suzi appeared on The Maury Povich Show, a woman in the audience asked
her where she had received her information and what training she had received to
be doing “AIDS Education.” Suzi’s answer was that she read a lot of books, but has

Q

RIC

53



ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

49

had no formal training. She has no medical background. She does have a degree in
theater arts and is a former actress. For this travesty called AIDS education, she
normally receives $3,000. (She states that she lowers her fee for those who cannot
afford it, thus Chelmsford paid less). She promotes the use of condoms. Do you think
this could be a conflict of interest since she owns 7 condom boutiques? While she
does push condoms, she fails to give all the facts. She neglects to talk about the
fact tﬁat there are natural pores in latex condoms which are large enough for the
Aids virus to pass through, and that experiments have verified that in fact condoms
do allow this to happen. She forgets to tell the children that there are over 40 sexu-
ally transmitted diseases today, and that many are contractible with a condom.
Some of these STD’s can leave a person sterile, or infected for life: one disease
Human Papilloma Virus (HPV), is epidemic and can lead to cervical cancer.

Suzi has published a book entitled “Hot, Sexy, and Safer,” and Playboy featured
her on a video about her sexualit; gﬁtformances. I have also attached a copy of an
article that appeared in People er y in March of 1990, where she actually states
her desire to make a profit from her show.

The aftermath of tﬁe assembly was also not in the best interests of the children.
While the school continues to state that at least they (the kids and the community)
are talking about Aids, they should have listened in the hallways as girls were
asked for weeks following the performance if they had tipped their bureaus over
lately. (In the transcript, you can read how she recommengs this so young females
can view their private parts to become familiar with them as boys already spend
so much time playing with theirs that if she took a Polaroid of each one and put
it on the wall, each child could pick out his own.)

I urge you to listen to what you are hearing today. This is not an incident. Please
support legislation which affirms that we a‘sNgarents do have the right to direct the
education and upbringing of our children. at you do vote for will decide “WHO
CONTROLS OUR CHILDREN?”

Suzi-1sMs

Excerpts from “Hot, Sexy and Safer.” a live presentation by Suzi Landolphi given
to children ages 14 and up, at Chelmsford High School in Chelmsford, Massachu-
setts on April 8, 1992.

Hello ...

I can’t believe how many geople came here to listen to someone talk about sex,
instead of staying home and having it yourself. Right?

Why don't we TRY it? How about that? ... at we’re gonna do is we're goin
to have a GROUP SEXUAL EXPERIENCE here today. How’s that? Is that good?
With audience participation! Alright.

Dr. Suzi’s Medical Minute ...

There’s some great new AIDS information out there; brand new stuff that you
haven’t heard ... When you get this virus [HIV] ... you're told a lot of negative
things, Like the fact that youre going to die. WRON({ ... You tell them they can
ﬁgfht this virus, and they might fight it so well that they may never get ill. That'’s
a fact. .

If you get rid of four things in your life, you will build up your immune system
so strong that just maybe you'll never get AIBS. You will still have the virus in your
body. You can still [pass it] on to someone else, but you might never get sick if you
keegrﬂourself healthy. And there are four things that will make you very unhealthy
gs, alcohol, t.ogacco [and stress]).

Did you know that one orgasm-—one orgasm—jyou need to bring this home and
tell your parents—one orgasm is 10 times stronger than one Valium? Imagine when
the P’harmaceutical companies—they’re gonna be pissed when they hear that, aren’t

they?

Vghen I talk about the male private parts I'll refer to it as your “wiener.” How’s
that? (Giggle) That's pretty mature, isn’t it? ... How about your “lucky dog™? I al-
ways loved that one. Or, “Mr.Happy™?

And when we talk about women’s private parts, we’ll call it the what? The “noo-
noo”. I just made that up.

Sexual Sensitivity training ...

Actually, I don’t mind when guys wear spandex 'cause we can probably see what
we're gonna get before we get there, right?
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Lookit. (Points to child’s groin, a few inches from his pants.) Look where the
hands go, immediately. They, he—look, you've even worn a hole out there. You play
with it enough, and that’s what happens.

Oh, look, we have a camera here. Let's look into the camera and smile. SMILE
JOHN, SMILE ... Now, look into the camera, John, and smile, and on the count
of three we're gonna show the camera our orgasm faces. (Suzi puts arm around
John's shoulder and pulls his face close to hers.) Okay, One, Two, Three—
ERRRRRUGH.

But the pants are perfect. Oh, my lord, these are great! ... These are super baggy
pants; I love those. And you know what, Kirk? All superstuds wear baggy pants.
... I know why you wore those and you know why, but they don’t know why. You
know what I call those really baggy pants when a superstud wears them? I call
those “erection wear”! :

... Kirk, don’t do this, Okay? (Circular hand motion like a lariat at groin.) Well,
if he’s a superstud, I'm sure he could. (Laughter) It may be very impressive, but
don’t do it, okay? ’

Oh, wowwww ... (giggle). I'm impressed already. (Giggle) Come on over here. I'm
gonna get ready for this one. Look at you! Whoa. Come on over here. (Giggle) What's
your name? ...

Steve. Gee, I love your tee shirt. It says “The Hardpack.” I'm sure it is, some-
times. I bet you wouldn’t wear one that said “The Softpack,” would you?

Now Steve ... you've got some muscles growing there. I don’t know if you've no-
ticed that. Nice shoulders, nice chest. Your butt’s moving along as well. (Bends over
to inspect.) Okay. So, I don’t know. You look very male, too.

If you turn around and try to peek to see what I'm doing, I'll give you a kick right
in the canolies. And I'm half Italian, and I know where they are Kirk, ’cause it’s
the bottom half that’s Italian on me.

Abstinence, Suzi style ...

We know you're not taking enough aerobics classes ... But I don’t think you're
having enough orgasms, either, Ushi. (Gi%gle)

The worst thing that could happen is if you're a really sweaty J)erson and you get
with another sweaty person and you happen to get really naked with that person,
be very careful and watch out for that suction noise!

I bet when two women are together they make a huge noise, right? (Giggle) But
wait a minute. We're not gonna judge someone’s sexual orien ... And when two guys
are together, theyll just make little noises. But, Steve, you're gonna make a big
noise, no matter who you're with. (Giggle) It doesn’t matter. With those pecs, you’re
gonna make a big noise.

Can I help someone have an or%f;sm? Yes. Am I responsible to give them one?
Or let them use me for one? No. We want to talk about, discuss it, plan it, then
maybe we can help each other to have an orgasm. As long as we do it on terms .
that are comfortable for me. That I'm ready for.

If you can’t look your partner in the eye and say, “Listen, I want to take all of
your clothes off, and then I want to run my tongue on the back of your neck and
work my way down ...” If I can’t say that to my partner, I'm not ready to do it
... Wait till you can describe it.

When I know I'm ready, I'll tell you. I'll be able to say to my [partner]: “Yes, we
can take our clothes off; yes, we can do this; no, we cannot do this. I'm not ready.”
If I can’t say the words, I'm not ready to do it.

Become sexually proud and confident people.

The Safe Sex gospel ...

Safe sex is having sex with yourself, because you cannot give yourself a sexually
transmitted disease. You can give yourself a smile, but you can’t give yourself a dis-
ease.

Condoms break. They break when you've got a wiener in your rear end, you're
in deep shit ... Can you play in that area when you are old enough and feel respon-
sible enough? Yeah. Yt’s a part of the erotic area.

And that’s oral sex. That's when you put your mouth on a wiener, you put a wie-
ner in your mouth, you l})ut your mouth on a noo-noo, you put your tongue inside
of a noo-noo. I forget any?

Now, we’re gonna show you that a condom works by putting a condom on Jamie’s
head. Is that Okay?

We're just gonna prove that a condom will fit anybody, by putting it on your head.

Now, listen. Just because I put a condom on Jamie’s head, that gives you no right
to call him “dick head.”

The terminally weird ...
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Okay, now you know what bi-sexual means? That means you go “either or,” men
or women, right? ... That's a very, sort of, interesting, um, situation, because I
think you get a lot more people to choose from, right? I'm not saying you should
try it, but Fyou get less rejection that way.] ... “Hey, I'll take your brother or your
sister. It doesn't matter to me. I don't care.”

I gotta say something about “gross.” Guys, you've got something that looks like
turkey neck skin.

You guys are walking around suffering from “protectual wiener worry.” You are!
You're always worrying about how big you are: ‘Gee, my wiener’s not big enough.
It only wraps around my leg twice. That's not big enough.”

And you know damn well that someday when you have an orgasm, that semen
is gonna shoot right out of your wiener, right? And guys always brag about that:
Hi could hit that light.” (Gég%le) A little bit of bullshit going on there.

I want a guy who would like to have a physical experience with me ... Kirk, I
know you would! Okay, come on down Kirk; come on down. Still got on those erec-
tion wear? ... But this is gonna be a great experience for you, Okay?

Tell your parents about sex.

God bless you all, and remember, your school had the balls to bring me here, so
you thank them.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Thank you.

Ms. MACLONE. Are you telling me that the light is not working?

Chairman HOEKSTRA. We just checked. The lights are working
and Sandy has used four of your minutes. _

Ms. MACLONE. That’s not fair. Then I'll have to use Warren’s.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Okay.

STATEMENT OF NANCY MACLONE

Ms. MACLONE. Good morning.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Good morning.

Ms. MACLONE. I really do thank you for this opportunity to just
kind of open your eyes to what our children face in the schools
every single day and sometimes even before they get to those
school doors. :

It’s really kind of hard to summarize everything that I feel as a
parent and what takes place. I'm going to try to very briefly ex-
plain to you what we went through when they came to our schools
trying to put condoms in and did put condoms in.

During the 1990-1991 school year, we were told that a few of the
Falmouth high school students came to the Administration and
asked for condom distribution. And then on August 27th—am I
done now?

The school board brought the subject up at a school board meet-
ing and apparently the State board of education made a rec-
ommendation to the AIDS/HIV education policy. They rec-
ommended that every school committee in consultation with super-
intendents, administrators, faculty, parents and students consider,
and the word was consider, making condoms available in their sec-
ondary schools. That to me meant high schools.

This addendum was approved on August 27, 1991. At the Sep-
tember 10th school board meeting the subject was opened to public
discussion and approximately at that time there were 25 people in
the audience and approximately half of them were in favor and half
of them were against the distribution of condoms.

On September 24, they held another meeting that was scheduled
to involve more people from the public in this discussion and at
that time about 100 people jammed into the administration build-
ing, it's a very tiny room. It’s nothing like this one. And we were
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given that time to voice our opinions. They placed petitions outside
and you could either sign if you were for them or if you were
against them. They had three people register for approval of
condoms and they had 88 people who were registered for dis-
approval. So it became obvious that they weren’t going to come to
any consensus at that time, so they limited the public discussion
to half and hour and said that we’d have another meeting.

On October 21, Falmouth superintendent, Robert Antonucci, who
now serves as Commissioner of Education for the State of Massa-
chusetts surveyed both the junior high and the high school faculty
and staff. The responses at that time, they had 38 responses from
the faculty from both schools that were in favor of distribution and
65 who were opposed. So he brought that information to the school
board meeting on October 22 which he held for the public and
there were 250 people there at that time. They had 38 people who
were allowed to speak three minutes each, either for or against the
program. They had 11 people who spoke for it, and 27 people who
spoke against it. So here again, we had a clear, I would guess ma-
jority who were not in favor of having this program.

So they stopped the meeting and they took a vote and the Chair-
man called the vote and it went 62 to put condoms into our school.
It was really kind of a shock. It was wait a minute, nobody wants
this program. Why are we putting this in? So they decided that at
the November 19 meeting they would decide where we were going
to put these. We were told this was the secondary school, so we just
assumed this was going to be secondary schools.

So on November 3 a group of parents and citizens of the Town
of Falmouth got together and said what are we going to do? We
don’t want this program. How are we going to stop this? So we de-
cided we would have a petition drive and we’d see if we could get
as many people in the town to either say yes, we want it, or no,
we don’'t want it. I got really upset about this because it really
bothers me to think they didn’t really care what we thought any-
way.

So we got this petition drive together and went to this November
19 school board meeting and we had a petition with 3,022 signa-
tures on it that said no, we do not want this program. A high
school student took it upon himself to do another petition and his
petition had 98 signatures on it opposing it. Then they had Sandy
Cuny, a resident of the Town of Falmouth, and I'll make this real
quick, her petition had 200 signatures who wanted it. We had a
clear, it was just “we don’t want this program.” We ended up with
a program that was put in place in our junior high school and our
high school and we have no parental consent. We cannot say yes,
no, maybe. We haven’t got the ability to do that. We decided that
our only alternative left after that was to take it to the courts and
we lost in Superior Court. We lost in the Massachusetts Supreme
Court and we’re awaiting right now to see if the United States Su-
preme Court will take it. It’'s a clear violation of our parental
rights. We were not able to say yes or no, we didn’t want this. It
was really clear that this program was going in and through fur-
ther investigation we find that it was never an issue that the stu-
dents went to the administration for. It came to us through other
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avenues which started from Federal Government to State govern-
ment and made it look like it was a local initiative.

I know I have to stop and I just want to be able to say that there
is a whole lot more that really truly needs to be said and I really
can’t say it all in five minutes and of course I'm a woman and I
can’t say anything in five minutes, but I do have and I hope that
everybody does read my testimony because it comes from my heart.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. And we gave you 67 percent more time
than the school board gave you with their three minutes.

Ms. MACLONE. The school gives us three minutes and I might
add that it’s very sad that the public is never at school board meet-
ix;fs. I attend every one, along with a friend of mine and they to-
tally ignore us. We don’t even get our two minutes. I'm using that
time here.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. Okay. You've used it. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Maclone follows:]

&Y
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Good morning and thank you for this opportunity to share with you some
of the concerns, we, the American families have about the future of our
children. 1 hope to be able to convey to you, in as precise a manner as
possible, the imminent dangers our children face, on a daily basis, as they
enter the school doors of the American public school system.

During the 1990-91 school year the Falmouth High School students pre-
sumably approached the school administration requesting condom
distribution. On August 27, 1991, the school board brought up the subject to
be discussed at the next meeting. Apparently, the State Board of Education
made a recommendation as an addendum to the AIDS/HiV Prevention
Education Policy. They recommended that every school committee, in
consultation with superintendents, administrators, facuity, parents and
students consider (emphasis added) making condoms available in their
secondary schools. This addendum was approved on August 27, 1991. At the
September 10, 1991 school board meeting the subject was opened to public
discussion. Approximately 25 people were in attendance at that time and of
the 25-half were In favor of distribution and the other half were against the
distribution of condoms in our schools. On September 24, 1991 another -
meeting was scheduled in order to involve more of the public in the
discussion. A crowd of about 100 people jammed into the administration
building to voice their opinions. Petitions were placed outside the room-3
people registered for approval and 88 people registered for disapproval.
public discussion was limited to half an hour. |t became obvious that more
time was needed for the people to voice their concerns, therefore, another
meeting was scheduled for October 22, 1991. On October 21, 1991,
Superintendent Robert V. Antonucci, who now serves as Commissioner of
Education for the State of Massachusetts, surveyed the faculty at both the
junior and senior high schools-38 responses were in favor of distribution
and 65 responses were opposed to distribution. On October 22, 1991 another
meeting for the public was held. 250 people were in attendance. Thirty-
eight people were allowed 3 minutes each to speak. Eleven people spuke in
favor of distribution and 27 spoke in opposition to distribution. After a
short recess, the Chairman called for a vote. The condom distribution
program passed with a 6-2 vote with the methods of distribution and grade
levels to be determined at the November 19, 1991 meeting. On November 3,
1991 a group of approximately 100 concerned residents and parents met

to formulate a plan of action for the November 19, 1991 meeting to try

to persuade the school board to change their minds. A petition drive became
the desired plan of action to gather signatures of residents concerned about
the condom distribution program to be implemented in our schools. The
petitions would be delivered to the school board during the November 19,

- 1991 meeting. Former Boston Mayor, John Collins, delivered original copies
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of the petitions to the school board with 3022 signatures 0pposing the
distribution program. David Viera, a high school student delivered a petition
from the students with 98 signatures 0pposing the distribution program.
Sandy Cuny, a resident of the Town of Falmouth, also presented the school
board with a petition of people approving the distribution program. Her
petition had 200 signatures. Not only did the vote to reconsider fail, but the
school board also voted at that time to distribute condoms at the Jjunior high
school as well. Imagine! Children as young as 1 1 being given a condom
without any prior consent or knowledge of their parents. The ma jority had
spoken, but to no avail! Junior high school children would have condoms
distributed to them as well!

What form of government were the people of Falmouth dealing with? was
this an example of our representative republic? Or more in line with an
Oligarchy-rule by the few for the good of the many? How did this happen?
Where did these decisions come from? why were the voices of the people
being totally ignored? Why, if even the Superintendent of Schools was
opposed to this program, did the school board choose to ignore his wishes?
Those were just a few of the many questions | needed to have answered
which led me on a path of research that have brought me here today.

The condom distribution program was to become for me the beginning of

of a class action suit as well as more than four years of intensive study
and research. School Boards in Massachusetts answer to the courts when
conflicts arise, therefore, this was to be our only alternative left.
Litigation was filed in Barnstable Superior Court. We 10st the first round
there. An appeal was filed, however, the Appeals Court was by-passed and
the case ended up in the Massachusetts Supreme Court. The decision handed
down on July 17, 1995 favored the Falmouth School Department. Presently,
the case is awaiting notice of acceptance in the United States Supreme
Court.

My study and research began with a passion to understand what had taken
place and why?

In the October/November 1992 Federal SIECUS Report, a report entitled
“Condom Availability in a Small Town™ authored by Beverly Wright-Health
Care of Southeastern MA, Inc. and Kevin Cranston-Massachusetts Department
of Education states: "In the early months of 1991, prior to release of the
Board of Education’s policy on condom avallability, the Falmouth school
system began planning HIV/AIDS staff training for the spring and fall of
that year. The training team was comprised of staff from Health Care of
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Southeastern Massachusetts and the Massachusetts Department of
Education. School administrators had primary responsibility for

planning and coordinating all trainings. From June to September, 1991,
approximately four days of mandatory training were provided to selected
faculty and staff in Falmouth while members of the school committee
received a single-session presentation on basi¢ AIDS information, student
risk behaviors, and relevant laws and policies. While a "basic” training
design existed, it was frequently modified to fit various audiences. Built
into every training session was a strong “affective” component, led by Tony
winchester, an "Educator with HIV" (This title assigned to those persons
living with HIV/AIDS who are trained and paid as classroom educators in the
Health Care of Southeastern Massachusetts Living with HIV program, now
in its fifth year of operation). There were significant differences in the
focus of training for various audiences. Inthe interest of time, I'l1 focus
just on the School Committee. | do, however, have the entire report
available for your inspection. For the School Committee: There were three
major components: 1. Basic HIV overview 2. A personal perspective from a
person with HIV and 3. A review of state policy recommendations on condom
availability along with the results of the 1990 student behavior risk
assessment survey. This one-hour in-service program was presented at a
regularly scheduled school committee meeting in September, 1991 and was
the start of the public debate over condom availability in Falmouth's
schools. Condom availability was not our town's first experience dealing
with sexuality education. Falmouth's schools already had in place a
comprehensive health education program, which included instruction on
sexuality issues starting in the upper elementary grades. Currently, the
town is reviewing enhancement of this component to cover kindergarten-
through fourth grade.” What do you suppose this component will 100k

like? What will they be telling little S year 0lds about condoms?

Will they tell them the same thing they tell the older children? In the
comprehensive sex education program for the upper elementary grades

part of the curriculum includes a textbook “Changing Bodies, Changing
Lives™ Following are some quotes taken from that textbook! Page 4-
“There's no ‘right’ way or ‘right’ age to have life experiences.” Page S54-
“Guilt may be a stage that people have to go through as they stretch
themselves past their parents' rules into their own new rules for
themselves.” Page 87-"If you feel your parents are overprotective their
message may not be helpful. If they seem to fear your sexuality, or if

they don't want you to be sexual at all until some distant time, you may
feel you have to tune out their voice entirely.” Page 89-"Many Catholics,
Protestants, Jews, and Muslims belleve that sex outside marriage is
sinful....Unfortunately many people find that when the religious voice

says a great big "NOI" it isn't very helpful, and just makes them feel
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gullty.” Page 79-"Touching yourself is one of the most natural ways to
explore your sexuality to find out what excites you, what places are the
most sensitive.” Page 97-"As far as we're concerned (we've said it before,
but with oral sex it bears repeating), the only time sex is perverted or
immoral is if it is being forced on someone, or someone is under pressure.”
Dana Mack, a reporter for the magazine "Commentary”, visited Falmouth in
the winter of 1992 to do research on such comprehensive health education
programs. Her article, entitled "What The Sex Educators Teach™ states:
“This research was conducted last winter in Falmouth, Massachusetts, a
small town nestled on the southwestern tip of Cape Cod. Falmouth is
predominantly an adult community. It features pristine white colonial guest
houses, up-scale boutiques, summer residences, a significant population of
retirees, and a world-class institute of marine science. It does not feature
a large number of children. Out of a total population of 27,000, Falmouth's
public school enroliment comes to fewer than 5,000. One would think,
considering its demographic makeup, that education in Falmouth would
reflect the values of a stald and rather sleepy community. No such thing.
Faimouth is near the cutting edge of sex education, boasting not only a
sex-education curriculum well in the spirit of the SIECUS guidelines, but
the most radical condom availability program in the nation. According
to the school Health Coordinator, Helen Ladd, they stress “sexual decision-
making skills™ and “values clarification” rather than morality. That is,
they disdain traditional rules of sexual conduct as quaint and judgmental,
preferring to offer children “information” and the “choice” of being sexually
active or not. Sex-education instructors, however, make the “choice” of
sexual activity look far more acceptable than that of celibacy. while
students are told, in explicit detail and over a period of many weeks, how
to stimulate their partner's erogenous zones, how to initiate casual sex,
and how to keep it safe from pregnancy and disease, only 45 minutes each
semester are devoted to sexual abstinence. The full range of intimate
relationships is probed in the classroom, but embarassment in sexual
_ matters is hardly tolerated. Conception and childbearing are discussed,
but marriage, says Ladd, is never mentioned as a prerequisite to parenthood.
The gamut of sexual orientations (including bisexuality and transvestism)
is introduced, without prejudice as to whether some might be more
wholesome than others. As for family life, it is touched upon only in
discussions of child/parent conflict, battering and incest. The Falmouth
High health administration is preoccupied with getting children out from
" under the parental wing-so pre-occupied, in fact, that it is now trying
to influence them subliminally, by practicing hypnotism. ina mandatory
“Stress Reduction” class, ninth-graders this year have engaged in hypnotic
exercises exhorting them to leave the stress-reduction classroom ready
to make "adult decisions.” One wonders just what sort of “adult” decisions
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a child of fourteen is faced with; presumably they are the ones with which
he 1s confronted in his sex-education classes, where decision-making
“skills" are worked on at a more conscious level. But here we come to a
deep paradox. More often than not, these "skills” have to do with techniques
not of sexual activity but of refusal-"defensive strategies” that must be
learned if children are to protect themselves against an environment in
which (in part as a result of the ideology of sexual liberation) increasing
numbers of impulse-ridden adults, having been freed of their repressions,
are only too ready to exploit and molest helpless and dependent children.
According to Massachusetts Board of Health statistics, the incidence of
chlamydia among 15- 19 year olds in Falmouth has increased 300 percent

in the past four years alone. Moreover, in the nine years since the Health
Issues sex-education course was conceived at Falmouth High, so also

have an impressive number of babies been conceived. Teenage pregnancy

in town is in fact rising by 10 percent a year, and is cutting across all
socioeconomic barriers.” Which brings me to my next article of
investigation. THE UNFINISHED AGENDA: A NEW VISION FOR CHILD
DEVELOPMENT AND EDUCATION-A Statement by the Research and Policy
Committee of the Committee for Economic Development The Committee

for Economic Development is an independent research and educational
organization of some 250 business leaders and educators. All CED policy
recommendations must have the approval of trustees on the Research

and Policy Committee. The committee is aided by a Research Advisory
Board of leading social scientists and by a small permanent professional-
staff. The full Research and Policy Committee participates in the drafting
of recommendations. One of the Vice Chairman on the Research and Policy
Committee was Donna E. Shalala/Secretary-United States Department of
Health and Human Services among a large list of others. This report urges
the nation to develop a comprehensive and coordinated strategy of human
investment, one that redefines education as a process that begins at birth
and encompasses all aspects of children’s early development, including their
physical, social, emotional and cognitive growth. The underlying message of
this report is that the profound changes in our society and economy over the
past twenty years will overwhelm us unless we are willing to transform our
system of human investment to ensure that gvery child is prepared to be a
productive citizen. in the past, society’'s responsibility for providing
educational opportunities for children started with their entry into school.
But a new understanding of how children learn makes it clear (they would
have us believe) that the nation can no longer afford to wait that long. The
development and education of all our children from the earliest stages of
their lives must be made a national priority, and throughout that process,
the needs of the whole child, from conception through adolescence, must be
addressed. ( THE WHOLE CHILD AT CONCEPTION?) Schools are still generally
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réegarded as purely academic institutions, with little or no public
recognition of the troager social mission they are unaertaking Our public
school systems and the institutions that support them must take a new Jook
at the mission of public education in a rapidly changing society and develop
strategies that will more effectively meet the goals we are in the process
of setting for the nation’s children. State government should be the prime
target of business involvement in policy, since most decisions on policy,
practice, and funding in education and child development are made in state
legisiatures. This report goes on further to discuss the Curriculum of the
home! Numerous studies have shown that the at¢/tuoes and values of
children and teenagers are shaped more by their parents than by any other
factor, including school and peers. Similarly, family life has a critical
impact on educational achievement. A study by the National Governors’
Association found that a negative home curriculum accounts for half the
problems students can have in school, and a recent study of achievement
patterns in New Jersey's schools found that students’ backgrounds accounted
for most of the achievement differentials from one district to the other.
Parents are their children's first and most important teachers, a
responsibility that does not end when children enter school. Children learn
through a variety of means. The schools are generally expected to teach a
know ledge-based curriculum that includes such sub jects as reading,
writing, mathematics, science, history, and foreign languages.

‘This is the subject matter, which constitutes the visible curriculum.

Over the years educators and society at large have determined that this -
curriculum provides the knowledge necessary to enable children to develop
into productive adults and responsible citizens. But long before children
enter school and are exposed to this knowledge-based curriculum, they

are learning lessons that are likely to have a greater long-term impact

on their ability to function successfully as adults, whether in the
workplace, as citizens, or in their relationships with others in their
families, with their peers, and in their community. These lessons are
learned through the invisible curriculum that pervades the home, the
community, the media, and the education system. The invisible curriculum
consists of all the messages that adults send to children about what Is
valued and respected in the adult world. These messages are critical

for shaping the character of children, their outlook on life, and their
ability to interact effectively with others.” The State apparently feels
that ZIT" can provide the "CORRECT" Early Childhood messages better
than some or all parents. Reuven Feuerstein, at a two day conference,
sponsored by a Massachusetts public school, for educators from around the
country and the world, entitled "Motivating Success for All Learners" says
"It's @ matter of how you try to approach the changes you wish to produce”.
The central goal Mr. Feuerstein said, is to"harness the cognitive processes
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which are central to the development of a human being.” Mr. Feuerstein, a
student of the late Swiss psychologist Jean Plaget and Andre Rey, as well
as other developmental psychologists outlined what would be called his
“Theory of Structural Cognitive Modifiability”, the message of which
is ZAll Children Can Learn". Another Piaget follower, Dr. Herman T.
Epstein of Woods Hole, Massachusetts is anxious to get a cognitive
development program started in Falmouth. Mr. Epstein is worried about the
kids. He says, "We're bringing up too many kids with an absense of
standards, of seif-discipline, and we have to get them by ten to twelve or
eighteen months.” He proposes a program that would influence a child's
cognitive development through learning exercises for children and parents
and home visits by instructors begun with children at 18 months or even
earlier.

The preceding report of CED is probably what led to the creation of a
program developed jointly by the U.S. Department of Education and the U.S.
Department of Health and Human Services. In 1993, “Together We Can: A
Guide for Crafting a Profamily System of Education and Human Services"
was produced with Richard Riley, Secretary, U.S. Department of Education
and Donna Shalala, Secretary, U.S. Department of Health and Human

Services. This report states "Basic to the guide is the concept of systems
change. We define systems change as a revision of the ways that peonle and
Institutions, think, behave, and use their resources to affect fundamentally
the types, quality, and degree of service delivery to children and families.
The Study Group believes collaborative strategies are the key to systems
change. Cooperation, in which partners agree to work together to meet
their individual goals without substantially changing the services they
provide or the rules and regulations governing their institutions, is not
enough. Collaborative strategies, in which partners share a vision-establish
common goals, and agree to use their power to achleve them, are necessary;
commitment of resources and willingness to alter existing policies are a
vital part of such strategies. Most importantly, the children and families
who participate in our education and human service systems are essential to
its retnvention.” The problem doesn't seem to be a lack of parental
involvement but rather that parents are _gu//ty"of giving their chitdren
values that are now deemed negative if they don't conform to those of "the

system.”

“Together We Can” in Falmouth was introduced as a local "grassroots”
initiative that hosted a well received After Prom-~All Night party, backed
the proposed community pool program, etc. No one mentioned that this was
a Federal Program and if carried out will create a non-elected level of
local government that will not be responsible to any higher authority or
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oversight.

"Starting Points"-A Report of the Carnegie Task Force on Meeting the
Needs of Young Children established in 1991, had on their Task Force

as Chairman until February 1993 Richard Riley, U.S. Department of Education
and others who have taken up appointments in the Clinton Administration.
This report seeks to focus the importance of the first three years of life,
and to describe how the nation neglects children in this age group.
“Increasing the proportion of planned, low-risk births requires a national
committment to making family planning services and information widely
and easily available. Additionally, prompt and careful study of innovative
ways of making new forms of contraception (for example, Depo-Provera,
Norplant, and the "morning-after pill”) more readily available must be

part of this national committment. A full range of family planning services
must be available so that when birth control efforts fail, access to other
services is also possible. These include comprehensive prenatal services
and support for every pregnant woman, and in some circumstances access
to abortion and adoption services.” They urge service providers in child
care, health, and social services to work together by taking a family-
centered approach to meeting the needs of young children and the adults
who care for them. They ask them to offer staff, parents, and other
caregivers opportunities to learn more about the needs of families with
young children, about child development, about promoting children's health

and safety.

In closing, | once again ask-what form of government are not only the
people of Falmouth, but all Americans dealing with? Is this an example of a
representative republic? why are our values and parental rights to

protect our children being undermined by the very people we elect and
support with our hard-earned tax money?

where did the idea for concom distribution come from? where do any of
these ideas come from? How were parents, students and educators made
to reel that the ideas were original to them, that they owned,them?

In this age of information, how could so.few people know what | now know?
That the programs and the people who drive them, are not local initiatives
created by moms and dads or local educators or students-but well planned
and well funded Eederal programs that will soon control what we think,
feel, v willi i Programs that cater

to a welfare mentality-a value-neutral society in which parents are part
of the problem because their values run counter to “The System"
Programs that are in direct opposition to “The Declaration of Independence”
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Which reads: We hold these truths to be self-evident, that all men are
created equal, that they are endowed by their Creator with certain
unalienable Rights, that among these are Life, Liberty and the pursuit of
Happiness. That to secure these rights, Governments are instituted among
Men, deriving their just powers from the consent of the governed;

Therefore, | ask you, when did we give our consent to have our unalienable
rights to train up our children in the way they should go, to Federal, State
and Local government initiatives?
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Chairman HOEKSTRA. Mr. Grantham—I always put the challenge
out to the panel. This is not a problem we have with only this
panel. We find this consistently, but I really appreciate your com-
mitment that you will keep it to five.

Mr. GRANTHAM. I'll try. I'll remind you what she did represents
a cut in her time.

Chairman HOEKSTRA. All right.

STATEMENT OF WARREN GRANTHAM

Mr. GRANTHAM. Mr. Chairman, Members of the committee, I
would like to thank you for this opportunity to appear before you
to express my feelings about the publication, Alone No More, which
as you may know is published by the Minnesota Department of
Education using Federal funding.

Mr. Chairman, I'm a parent of two children in the St. Paul, Min-
nesota School District, and as a concerned parent I've been rather
active in my children’s education and that also includes taking a
run at the school board this past term. Just over a year ago I
learned of this booklet that was published by the Minnesota De-
partment of Education and their attempts to use it as a training
manual for anyone who would be involved in the gay, lesbian an
bisexual support groups that were being established throughout
the school districts insSt. Paul and Minneapolis.

The booklet starts off by citing a portion of the Minnesota
Human Rights Act which prohibits discrimination of the usual cat-
egories, but adds sexual orientation to the list. It leads one to be-
lieve that the booklet is all about insuring the rights of people in
those categories are not trampled, but upon reading the materials
in this booklet it is obvious that the authors and indeed by implica-
tion, the Minnesota Department of Education, have gone much far-
ther than merely advocating for nondiscrimination. They have
crossed a very important line in my estimation and I can point out
later, they may have crossed legal lines as well.

This booklet very blatantly advocates the iay and lesbian life-
style. A critical reader will find that this book is replete with ref-
erences that attempt to normalize the gay and lesbian lifestyle,
while denigrating the strongly held contrary views and beliefs, reli-
gious and otherwise, of students and staff members alike.

As a parent, I cannot tell you the number of times that I have
been called a homophobe even by the press members because I hold
a different view and endeavor to pass on those values to my chil-
dren. Many teachers in the District have also expressed to me a
very strong dislike for the way things are going, yet the Board con-
tinues to ignore parents who are the only ones who can speak up
without fear of reprisals from the Board, from the Suﬁerintendent
or the Unions. And every time we speak, we are never heard.

In fact, it was out of this frustration, the refusal to listen that
I decided to run for a seat on the Board. I was unsuccessful in my
bid, but I was able to get a lot of people to listen to my message
and many were able to understand perhaps for the first time, what
the real issues of the school district were.

Mr. Chairman, my frustration is not only with the District. It is
with the system that could allow the production of such a booklet
in the first place, using taxpayer dollars. The entirety of this publi-
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cation is designed to promote homosexual lifestyle as normal. In
this booklet, they go out of their way to insure that students who
" may be confused about their orientation are embraced by those who
are homosexual or lesbian. The booklet refers to the people as role
models and I say this is exactly the problem. If we have kids who
are unsure whether or not to use drugs, we don’t push them into
the hands of a crack dealer. If they're confused about whether or
not to try alcohol for the first time, we don’t send them to the cor-
ner liquor store for advice. Likewise, why would we push a student
who is confused about sexual identity into the open arms of a per-
son who is an avowed activist and an advocate for that lifestyle?

Mr. Chairman, this is what we’re doing day in and day out. If
anyone wants to dispute the notion that this is happening look at
the words from the booklet itself, from a person who is credited
with having written the booklet. On page 11 in the right margin
there was a quote by Sharon Bishop. She says and I quote, “If we
continue to presume everyone is straight, we will not become aware
of our heterosexist attitudes. Wearing a ‘How dare you presume I'm
straight’ button, I began my personal and professional coming out
in support and affection for gay, lesbian and bisexual people. After
two decades, this has brought me to a place of activism and advo-
cacy.”

Now Sharon Bishop is a school nurse in the Minneapolis School
District. People who are part of the lifestyle have made great
strides in recent years in making it seem as though parents who
care for their children and want nothing but the best for them are
the bad guys. We are classed as heterosexist. We’re classed as
homophobic and many a parent has been disarmed and have re-
treated from making any statements about these issues for fear of
being labeled. There are but a few of us who have brave